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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:30 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we will continue hearing testimony in support of the request to establish rate classifications agreed to in a negotiated service agreement between the Postal Service and Capital one Services, Inc.



Before we begin, I have two procedural matters this morning.  The Postal Service has responded to a number of discovery requests as an institution.  Participants that are not sponsoring the request may designate institutional responses for incorporation into the evidentiary record.  The date for the designation of institutional responses is Friday, December 13.



Additionally, the Postal Service has agreed to provide additional information for the record during these hearings.  Participants that are not sponsoring this request that wish to add to any of this material to the evidentiary record should also file designations by December 13.



Ms. Reporter, please indicate these two dates at the front of today's transcript.



The next procedural matter concerns tomorrow's hearing.  As you know, the weather service is predicting that it will start snowing tonight and accumulate a number of inches before the morning rush hour.  One way to deal with this potential problem would be to reschedule Witness Plunkett to appear this afternoon following Witness Wilson.



I realize that such a schedule change at this late date could seriously interfere with counsel's ability to prepare cross-examination.  It could also interfere with witness' preparation for cross-examination.  I would like now counsel to comment on the pros and cons of adjusting the schedule.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, Bill Baker for the Newspaper Association of America.  I was not truly prepared to cross-examine Mr. Plunkett today.  I might suggest we consider tomorrow afternoon, starting later tomorrow, or I don't know what his availability is for Friday.



MS. CATLER:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  Susan Catler for the American Postal Workers Union.  I, too, am not prepared to cross-examine Witness Plunkett this afternoon and agree with the suggestions of Mr. Baker.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you very much.  I'll take this under advisement, and we'll get back to this later in the day.



Excuse me.  Mr. Reiter?



MR. REITER:  Just to address the question that was raised, the witness would be available on Friday, although later tomorrow, later in the morning, would be acceptable to us as well.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  I'll discuss it with counsel, and we'll see what we can come up with.  Maybe tomorrow afternoon might be something we can resolve, maybe at 2:00 p.m. or something like that.  I'll get back to everyone later.



Mr. Reiter, would you call your first witness, please?



MR. REITER:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Our next witness today is Anita Bizzotto.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you please stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


ANITA J. BIZZOTTO



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-1.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. REITER:


Q
Ms. Bizzotto, I've handed you a copy of a document entitled USPS-T-1, Direct Testimony of Anita J. Bizzotto on behalf of the United States Postal Service.  Was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And if you were to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes, it would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any objections?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of Corrected Direct Testimony of Anita Bizzotto.  That testimony is received into evidence, and, as is our practice, the direct testimony of the Postal Service witnesses will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-1, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Bizzotto, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of the designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I did.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections?



THE WITNESS:  With some corrections, yes.  I'm sorry.  Yes.  I have three corrections.



The first is a correction to the response to OCA/USPS-T-1-1, Part A.  In line 5 of the second paragraph, the word "discounts" should be changed to "rates."  I should note that this correction has already been made in the packet of designated interrogatory responses.



In addition, the provided packet of interrogatory designations did not include the errata to APWU/USPS-T-1-8, which was filed on November 19, 2002, and the errata to NAA/USPS-T-1-10 filed December (sic) 12, 2002.  We have substituted the corrected pages in the packet.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Bizzotto to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  As presiding officer, I will add one of Witness Bizzotto's written discovery responses into the record.



Ms. Bizzotto, earlier this morning I provided your counsel with two copies of your response to ABA/USPS-T-1-1.  If you were asked that question orally this morning, would your answer be the same as the one you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Yes, it would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I have handed the reporter two copies of that response, and I direct that it be admitted into evidence as transcribed.



Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Bizzotto?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, without objection the material is admitted into evidence, and I direct that it be transcribed.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. ABA/USPS-T-1-1 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Four parties have requested oral cross-examination, the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO, Ms. Catler; Newspaper Association of America, Mr. Baker; Office of the Consumer Advocate, Mr. Costich; and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Mr. Olson.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



Ms. Catler, would you please begin?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Witness Bizzotto, I'd like to ask you about some of the terms of the agreement.  Specifically, the agreement provides for something called a Change Service Requested Option 2 by February 1, 2003.  First of all, is that CSR Option 2 currently available?


A
I don't know that it is currently available, but it is under development.


Q
Is there a CSR Option 1 currently available?


A
I'm not that familiar with that particular option.  I know that there are some changes being made to the options for address correction service.  That is one of them, but I can't comment on what is available now and what might be available later.


Q
Okay.  Do you know what the difference is between the current change service request endorsement and the one that is proposed to be added as a result of the negotiated service agreement?


A
Not in any great detail, no.


Q
In the agreement which was signed it says the Postal Service will make the programming and regulation changes necessary to implement CSR Option 2 by February 1, 2003.  This is in Section II(D).  Do you know if the regulation changes necessary to implement CSR Option 2 by February 1, 2003, are in process?


A
It's my understanding that work is progressing on all of the implementation issues surrounding the potential agreement, yes.


Q
But do you have any knowledge of how the regulatory changes are being made to implement CSR Option 2 by February 1, 2003?


A
We have a fairly significant team of people that are working on all of the issues about the implementation of this particular agreement, and it's my understanding that the work is moving forward.


Q
In your considering this negotiated service agreement with Capital One and the address correction features of it, did you consider that this service would be valuable to other mailers of the Postal Service?


A
Which service are you talking about, the Option 2 service?


Q
Yes.


A
It's my understanding that that is a service that will be available to any users of the Postal Service who wish to choose it.


Q
Do you know what the price will be for any user other than Capital One who chooses to use CSR Option 2 once it's made available?


A
I presume -- I mean, I can't say specifically, but there are prices available for address correction services today.  These options are simply additional options to the current list of options that customers can choose, and I don't believe that it would be reflected in any difference in price.


Q
The negotiated service agreement proposes to provide this option to Capital One for free.  Is it your understanding that when CSR Option 2 is made available to other mailers it will also be made available for free?


A
No.


Q
Do you have any idea what price will be charged to other mailers who choose to take advantage of CSR Option 2 once it's made available?


A
I'm not certain.



MS. CATLER:  I have no other questions for this witness at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Ms. Catler.



Mr. Baker?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Good morning, Ms. Bizzotto.


A
Good morning.


Q
Which party to the NSA first broached the idea of negotiating one?


A
To be honest, I'm not certain because I wasn't the person that was approached --


Q
Okay.


A
-- or began the discussions, so I can't say for certain.



The Postal Service has had a number of conversations with a number of different mailers over the past couple of years about the possibility of negotiated service agreements, many resulting from conversations at, you know, trade meetings and things like that, so I can't say for certain who first brought up the notion of an agreement with Capital One.


Q
And is it fair to say that the Postal Service saw this as an opportunity to do something to reduce the amount of physical returns that Capital One gets and that you saw this as a way to address that in some manner?


A
Well, actually I think the Postal Service saw this more as an opportunity to continue to retain a very significant customer in the first class mail stream; not only retain their business, but grow their business.  That was what I believe is the biggest opportunity and the most exciting thing to me about this potential agreement.


Q
And can you say at what point in the discussions the Postal Service said a big part of this deal for the Postal Service is to reduce the amount of UAA mail that Cap One sends?


A
No, I can't say because I was not involved in the actual negotiations with Capital One about the terms of the agreement.


Q
Do you have your testimony with you?


A
I do.


Q
On page 5 of that testimony at lines 19 and 20 after a paragraph in which you discuss in general terms some of the benefits of the NSA you state, "Lastly, and most importantly, non-participating customers," by which I assume you mean other mailers, --


A
Uh-huh.


Q
-- "will see a reduction in their institutional cost burden as the total net contribution from Capital One increases."



If you could also turn to your response to our Question No. 2 to you?  You answered subpart D.  We had asked a question going to the amount of the net contribution here, but in the passage near the bottom of that answer you state, "In evaluating the Capital One NSA proposal, the Postal Service's criterion was that the agreement not decrease the net contribution to institutional cost from Capital One's mail and thereby increase the institutional cost burden of non-participating mailers."



Is that the same thing?  Is no net decrease the same as a net increase?


A
I'll have to think about that for a minute.  I mean, our criterion, perhaps stated a different way, was that no other customer be harmed by this.



In many of the discussions that we had about NSAs with customers prior to finally filing an opportunity, we thought it was very important, and we heard from many customers, that as long as there was no decrease in the contribution from a particular customer that that was a good thing.


Q
So then is it your testimony that an NSA that is contribution neutral would be acceptable to the Postal Service?


A
To be honest, we've not had any discussions around the potential of a contribution neutral negotiated service agreement.  Every discussion we have had has been with the intention of increasing contribution, helping grow the Postal Service's business and continue the Postal Service as a viable organization well into the future.


Q
Well, if somehow someone could show in this particular case that the net contribution were zero hypothetically, would that change your support of this NSA?


A
I don't know that I can answer that as a question in isolation.  I mean, one of the things that results from this agreement is an increase or a continued use of the first class mail by a customer.  I think that's a good thing.  Any way that we can continue the viability of the first class mail stream is good for the Postal Service and good for all of our customers.



You know, I don't know that I can answer that question in isolation without understanding exactly what would lead to that particular conclusion.


Q
Well, at what point would the net positive contribution from an NSA be so low as to not warrant the effort on the part of the Postal Service to negotiate one?


A
Well, I think any potential contribution is certainly worth looking at.  We have classes of mail whose total contributions to the Postal Service are under $1 million.  They are important to the customers that use them, and they're important services for the Postal -- you know, they're important services for the Postal Service.



Taken, you know, in relation to our entire revenue stream they may seem very small, but for that particular customer or group of customers and for that class of mail it's very important that that service be provided.


Q
So if some other mailer came to you and proposed an NSA that would work out a contribution of $1 million, you'd consider that?


A
We have classes of mail that provide total contribution of less than $1 million.


Q
What if the net contribution was only $500,000?


A
We would have to look at -- you know, it's very hard to be hypothetical about this.  You have to understand what the value is to the Postal Service, what the value is to the customer, what the opportunity is for the Postal Service and our customers in total.



It might very well be that there are instances where small increases in contribution are well worth the time and effort.  I think any increase in contribution is important, again for not only the Postal Service, our customers, but the people in America who receive postal services every day.


Q
Negotiating an NSA does require some time and effort on the part of Postal Service staff.  To allocate staff to do an NSA you have to have some reason to think their time is better spent talking to this mailer rather than another mailer, wouldn't you?  How would you make that decision?


A
We make those decisions as we talk to customers all the time about what we're going to pursue in an omnibus case.  I don't think -- when we're offering a new service or a new opportunity in an omnibus case, for example, it often takes a fair amount of work for people on the staff, you know, in all of the departments that are involved in rate making to do that.



I would also believe that as we have gotten better and more efficient at negotiating with customers that those costs would be lower.  You know, it costs us something to do anything, which I think is better than doing nothing.


Q
Well, if a couple mailers came to you and Mailer A was a small volume subclass with small contribution but was proposing something that might increase net contribution by $10 million, and Mailer B is proposing something that could make an $8 million contribution effort, and Mailer C is talking about something that might be worth $50,000, are you going to have your people talk to all of them equally?  How are you going to decide who gets the time?


A
Well, we're going to make those decisions as we go along.  It's too soon to say.



First of all, you know, you walk down the path a little bit before you understand what the opportunity is.  We will make decisions about how to prioritize the customers that we work with, the agreements that we take forward, as we get more experience with this whole process.  This is the first time we've tried something like this.  We're trying to get an understanding of what all the requirements might be.



If we can work with a customer and increase the contribution, even if a small amount, with a minimum amount of effort I see no reason not to do that.  Again, it's good for the Postal Service, and it's good for our customers.


Q
Testimony yesterday indicated that the discussions with Capital One I believe have been occurring at least since May.  I remember that time.  In the course of time from May to now, what have you learned from this process that would help you decide how to prioritize future NSA discussions?


A
Well, first of all, you'd have to talk to the people that actually did the negotiations.  I think it's too soon to say that this one experience gives us a set of definite criteria about how we're going to approach any future opportunities.



We had spoken to a number of customers prior to Capital One, and in fact some of those discussions about potential negotiated service agreements in fact led instead to niche classifications because we thought there were opportunities to provide other customers with access to those rates, so I think, you know, it's something we're going to learn as we go, and we're going to make the right choices based on the economics and the opportunity.


Q
I understand that you may not have yet developed a set of definite criteria, but have you identified any preliminary criteria?


A
The staff that has been working on this has been putting together documents about how customers might approach us.  I mean, one of the things we absolutely learned in this particular negotiation was the type of questions we needed to ask in future negotiations with customers, and certainly there has been learning from that, understanding what information you need as early in the process as possible, but there's no definite set of, you know, A, B, C, D and E.



The fact is each one of these is unique.  That's why they are customized for the individual customer with whom we are negotiating, and while a certain amount of the work that we do I suppose will be somewhat regular in nature, depending on the customer, depending on the opportunity, the type of information we'll need, the type of work that needs to be done both by us and our customer will be different.


Q
There are, you know, literally 200 million first class mailers and others in other classes as well.  How is a mail customer going to know that the Postal Service might be interested in an NSA with it?


A
Well, if what you're asking is how is a customer going to know that the Postal Service is interested in doing something with them particularly, I think it is more likely that a customer will come to the Postal Service with an opportunity that they have identified.



It is not easy for the Postal Service to understand the mailing characteristics, practices, marketing, how marketing decisions are made for all 200 million of our customers, so it will more than likely be a situation when customers come to the Postal Service with proposals.


Q
For a mailer who might be interested in negotiating an NSA, is there a menu of service features that they would understand the Postal Service might find negotiable?


A
There is no menu of service features.  Certainly all of the features that are available in our service today are worth discussing, but again these are customized agreements to take advantage of customers' particular situations and their particular needs, and we will identify those opportunities and evaluate those opportunities as they arise.



This isn't about, you know, pick one from Column A and pick one from Column B and pick one from Column F, and you should have, you know, the perfect agreement.  This is about customizing the situation for the mailer that you're dealing with.


Q
Is a savvy, professional mailer more likely to negotiate an NSA than someone whose contact with the Postal Service is not much beyond a mailing permit and occasional entry?


A
Yes.  You know, a savvy, professional mailer.  I think the types of customers that are likely to come to the Postal Service to talk about NSA opportunities are customers that understand what opportunities might be out there, but I don't know characterizing them as savvy, professional mailers and somehow a customer who is not, you know, at MTEC every quarter as being disadvantaged in terms of an NSA.  I don't think that's an appropriate characterization.


Q
I want to switch gears a second.  Are you familiar with Mr. Crum's testimony in this case?


A
I have read Mr. Crum's testimony, but I am not a costing person.


Q
I understand that.  Are you familiar with the basic concept that he has testified that because of the declining block rate structure on the rate side, the revenue, the Postal Service is giving up about $4.9 million in institutional cost contributions from Capital One from mail that the Postal Service projects to receive and intends to more than make that up through cost savings to the reduction of physical returns?  Do you understand that?


A
I understand that point, yes.


Q
Okay.  Back on page 5 of your testimony in the sentence we discussed earlier about non-participating customers will see a reduction in their institutional cost burden as a total net contribution from Capital One's increases, I was struck by that.



I understand you're not a costing expert, but, to your knowledge, does the Postal Service have a way of tracking institutional cost contributions from a particular mailer that happens when costs are avoided?


A
Well, you know, certainly we do not have costing systems that track individual mailers, but I think through these agreements we're going to develop ways to identify the cost characteristics of the individual customer and work with them to identify the opportunities to increase contribution from the arrangement.



Here you have a situation where we are again insuring the continued viability of first class by insuring that we retain or grow the first class business.


Q
Do your responsibilities as the chief marketing officer at the Postal Service extend to international mail services as well?


A
Yes, they do.


Q
And do you supervise the international mail contract negotiations?


A
No, I do not.


Q
You do not.  Do you happen to know whether the criteria that the Postal Service applies there have any bearing or relationship to the ones that you applied in this domestic NSA here?


A
We approached this particular NSA in a totally different way than the international folks I think have approached the customized agreements, most of which are -- at least it's my understanding the type of agreements that they enter into are in very competitive situations, and they approach it as a way of maintaining the volume.  They're not dealing with a monopoly product.  They're dealing in a very competitive environment.



We did not look to the international experience as sort of the baseline for how we would approach and negotiate a service agreement in the context of our domestic services or the fact that we were bringing, you know, these agreements to the Rate Commission.


Q
As part of the negotiations with Capital One that led to this NSA, was there separately an international agreement with it?


A
I was not involved in the negotiations, and whether or not we have -- I don't know if we have any sort of agreement with Cap One in the international arena.


Q
Could you turn in your response to NAA Interrogatory 8 to you and particularly subpart J?  This was a question having to do with the use of the declining block rate structure to mailers who might not be identified as having growth potential.



In your response to J you said some things I want to ask you about, so take a moment to take a look at that.


A
Uh-huh.



(Pause.)


Q
Have you had a chance to review that?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
As I read it, you stated that in evaluating a potential NSA you believe the Postal Service should look not only at the mail volume, but you went on to list I count five other things -- the characteristics of that volume, potential opportunities to reduce costs for the Postal Service, opportunities for providing enhanced services, combinations of services not currently contemplated and, of course, the customers' capabilities and willingness to work with the Postal Service.  Is that about six or so there?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
I assume the last one, the customers' willingness to work with the Postal Service, is indispensable for an NSA.  Without that you can't have one.


A
Well, it's a negotiated -- 


Q
Right.


A
There is an agreement that is customized to an individual mailer, so that would be pretty hard.


Q
But aside from that, are any of those other factors there essential for an NSA?


A
I don't think you can look at them as individual elements.  I think that these are just examples of things that we might talk with customers about or customers might be interested in as part of a customized arrangement.



That's not to say that every customer, for example, would want an opportunity for enhanced service or be willing to pay for an opportunity for enhanced service, understanding that, you know, negotiated service agreements are not just potentially about lower rates, but in fact could be customers willing to pay for services not otherwise available.


Q
On the subject of growth potential now, you expect Capital One's volume to grow over the term of the NSA in first class mail?


A
It's my understanding that Capital One expects their volume to grow, yes.


Q
And your understanding, is that based on what they have told you?


A
Yes.


Q
They have not guaranteed to you that volumes will in fact increase, have they?


A
They've not guaranteed that volumes will increase.


Q
Is that prospect of growth in volume essential from your perspective?


A
I think the potential of retaining first class volume is important to the Postal Service.  Opportunities to grow first class volume I think is something that is very important to us.  The first class mail stream is an important one for the Postal Service, and I am excited that we have customers that see growth potential in a class of mail that many believe will decline over time.


Q
Would you consider the purpose of this NSA achieved if Capital One in fact did not increase its first class mail volume, but merely maintained it at its current level?


A
Given the trends in first class mail, I would be happy to retain the amount of first class mail that Capital One currently gives us.  It's good for us.  It's good for other customers.


Q
Under the NSA, you have agreed to extend to Capital One declining block rates at certain volume levels.  Is that correct?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Is it your understanding that the threshold for those volume levels is above or below or equal to Capital One's current expected mail volume?


A
It is above mail volumes for the past two years and below their expected volume for this particular year.


Q
Could you repeat that?


A
It is higher than their volumes.  If you go back three years, it's higher than the first two years and lower than what they're expected to mail over this fiscal year.


Q
Do you believe a declining block volume discount that kicks in at a volume threshold below currently expected levels is necessary to retain volume?


A
Well, I think we need to look at why their volumes over this year were higher.  As I believe Don Jean's testimony indicated and perhaps he indicated yesterday during his testimony, this last year will serve as an anomalous one for Capital One.



They saw an opportunity in the market to do some additional solicitation, and they took advantage of that, but it was something that was unusual and something that they did not expect to continue.  There was a fair amount of negotiation over what the level of that threshold could be or should be, taking into account the very issue that you raised.


Q
So whatever growth you obtain from Capital One under this NSA would be at less than full rates?  Is that correct?


A
It's compared to the past year's volume.


Q
Right.


A
Yes.


Q
Was a unique part, a unique feature, of Capital One's mailing characteristics that made the NSA attractive to the Postal Service the fact of its return rate?


A
Well, in isolation, no.  I mean, their return rate was part of the package of things that were put together to design the ultimate agreement, and certainly the return rate had an impact on some of the cost savings opportunities.


Q
Do you regard Capital One's return rate as high?


A
Not for a solicitation mailer.


Q
Are you aware of whether you have any other first class mailers who have return rates equal to or about Capital One's level of solicitation mail?


A
I'm not aware of any particular customer because I don't know the mailing habits of every one of our first class customers, but it's my understanding that Capital One is somewhat unusual in that they use first class mail in a fairly significant way for solicitations.  I think that's a good thing again.


Q
If you regard Capital One's level of returns as not high in the context of solicitation mailers, does that mean that their return rate is acceptable to the Postal Service?  It's not a problem to the Postal Service?


A
I think that the Postal Service is happy that Capital One is using first class mail to build their business.



They use first class mail because they believe in their business model that they get a higher response rate.  If they get a higher response rate, they get more customers.  if they get more customers, that means an additional mail stream for the Postal Service, and I think that is a very good thing.


Q
If that's a very good thing, are its rate of returns then not a problem for the Postal Service?


A
Its rate of returns is something that exists and is allowable under the mailing standards that exist today, so from that particular perspective it's not a problem.  It's something that is a way that the first class rates are designed.


Q
If it's consistent with first class rates and the mailing regulations, then it's not a problem?


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  In NAA 14 to you we asked if a large first class mailer could demonstrate that 12 to 15 percent of its mail is undeliverable as addressed and could not be forwarded or could be forwarded, would that help quality that mailer for an NSA similar to Cap One's.  You said well, that's too simple a way of looking at the question.



Let me ask you this.  When the Postal Service is considering whether to negotiate an NSA let's say with another credit card company that mails a high level of solicitations, a hypothetical company I'll call Capital Two, if their return rate were 12 to 15 percent would that make it more or less likely that they would get an NSA?


A
I don't think I can answer that question.  It depends on all of the other mailing characteristics and the issues that the mailer brought to the table around the negotiated service agreement.


Q
Well, I would say that this Capital Two looked a lot like Capital One, only it had even higher return rates.  Would that make them more or less attractive to you?


A
Well, what it would mean is that there would be a cost savings opportunity.  There would be a potential cost savings opportunity for that customer just like there is a cost savings opportunity for Capital One, but whether or not the other characteristics or attributes of their particular mailing process or way of doing business was the same, you know, it's hard to say.


Q
If a mailer wants to negotiate an NSA, a first class mailer wants to negotiate an NSA, and it's looking at its mailing characteristics to say, you know, what about its mail characteristics would be an asset in the negotiations with the Postal Service, would having a high level of undeliverable as addressed mail be an asset because there is something that you could negotiate about?


A
No.  I think having a high -- I think anything that they bring to the table is a result of their particular mailing practices.  Whether or not it would or would not be an important consideration in the negotiated service agreement again I think is dependent on what the other components of that negotiated service agreement are.



I guess, you know, in a general sense what the Postal Service is particularly interested in particularly in regard to the first class mail stream is to look for ways to continue to keep customers in the first class mail stream and in fact to perhaps find new uses for first class as a way for customers to do business with their customers, and if there are opportunities to reduce cost to take advantage of those opportunities to reduce cost.



It's good for the customer, it's good for the Postal Service, and it's good for the general rate paying public.


Q
If in my hypothetical Capital Two came to the Postal Service and said our volumes are comparable to Capital One's and our solicitation levels are comparable to Capital One's; the only difference between us and them really is that we participate in CSR Option 2 so we have a much lower level of returns, we think, would an NSA with them be as attractive to you as the one with Capital One?


A
I can't say.  We'd be happy to sit down and talk with them and look at the opportunities and evaluate it based on the situation.


Q
Why should a mailer work today to reduce its undeliverable as addressed mail if one of the largest first class mailers and perhaps one of the largest originator of returns is going to get CSR Option 2 for free and volume declining block rates to boot?


A
Well, I think what we have to do here is understand what is different about Capital One from other first class mailers to begin with, and that is that because most first class mailers are using the mail to communicate with their customers, with their regular customers, they're communicating with them on a regular basis.  They are sending them bills.  They are sending them statements.  They are sending them financial information generally.



Capital One has a business model in which they use first class mail to do solicitations.  Most customers choose the lower cost/lower contribution standard mail stream in order to do that.  It is because of that that Capital One has a high rate of returns.



You know, it's likely there are customers who are also using first class mail for solicitations and experiencing returns as well.


Q
Counsel for APWU asked you a few questions about CSR Option 2 previously.  Are you familiar with the fee that will be charged for the use of electronic address confirmation services under CSR Option 2?


A
I believe the charge today is 20 cents.


Q
Twenty cents.  Okay.  Let's use that figure.


A
That's about the level of my familiarity.


Q
All right.  That's fine.  During the course of internal review of the NSA, did you ever ask what the value in dollars was of the fee waiver that's part of this agreement?


A
I don't know that I -- I certainly did not personally specifically ask that question.  There was a fair amount of financial review, and a lot of questions were raised by a lot of people about all of the financial pieces of this agreement, but, you know, I was neither there to ask nor heard an answer.


Q
Okay.  So to your knowledge, the issue never came up as far as you know?


A
Oh, I would say it is quite likely that those issues did come up.  I assure you that the Postal Service staff spent a considerable amount of time evaluating this request and all the associated implications of this negotiated service agreement.



It is the first one we did.  It is the first time we've done something like this.  We took considerable care to insure that everything that we did and all the evaluation was appropriate.


Q
I want to ask you to assume for the moment that Capital One were to participate in CSR Option 2 and pay the 20 cent fee.  Do you have any idea what its fee payments would total?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Do you think it would be in excess of $10 million?


A
I have no idea.


Q
Okay.  Do you have an idea of how much returned mail it physically gets?


A
I've seen the number, but I can't comment on that now.


Q
Okay.  Can we use a figure of about 70 million pieces?  Does that ring a bell?


A
Maybe.


Q
Maybe?


A
Yes.


Q
And if we --


A
You don't want me to do the math.


Q
No.  I know.  If we assumed about 85 percent of that goes through this CSF and generates an electronic message, we'd have I calculated about 59 million pieces.  If you multiply that times 20 cents, you get a figure of about $10 million.  I just wondered if that figure rang any bells with you.


A
No.  I'd have to take your word for that.


Q
Okay.  If we add in the costs of the fees that are not being charged for forwarding information, we have to look at the figure Mr. Crum provided us yesterday for the volume of forwards, which was about $12 million, and add that in as well, wouldn't we?


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
So under that analysis, I could calculate the Postal Service is waiving around $12 million to $14 million in fees to the largest first class mailer for CSR Option 2.  Do you have any reason to disagree with that?


A
I have no reason to agree or disagree with that because you lost me about midway through your calculations.


Q
Okay.


A
And I'm probably the wrong person to be asking this question to.


Q
Okay.  Would it trouble you if the Postal Service had some chance of getting that $14 million in fees from Capital One, but chose to waive it instead?


A
Well, I think what we are looking at again is an agreement that combines many different factors.  To look at any one factor in total isolation is inappropriate.  This is an agreement that includes a number of different characteristics, and what makes it unique is the combination of attributes.


Q
I want to switch gears slightly and ask you about a couple of the things Capital One has agreed to do as far as the NSA.



For its first class mail solicitations, is it your understanding that they have agreed to use only addresses processed against the National Change of Address System within the 60 days previous to the mailing?


A
Yes, I believe that's correct.


Q
Do you have an understanding of whether or not they do that today anyway?


A
I don't know exactly what they do today.  I know today that they at minimum meet the requirement and may in fact update their address list more frequently than currently required, but they are not required to do that today.  If they're doing it more frequently, they're doing it voluntarily.


Q
Okay.  They already have the Richmond facility MPTQM certified and have agreed to have its Seattle one done.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
I don't know what MPTQM is.  I understand that's a good thing, right?


A
Yes.  Mail piece total quality control.  It's a process by which we insure that the mailer has built quality standards into their mail production operation to insure minimal chance of anything going wrong or any mail not meeting the requirements for the rates that are being claimed.


Q
Is it your understanding that Capital One's solicitation mail is sent out from its Richmond and Seattle facilities, or is it sent out elsewhere?


A
To be honest, I don't know.


Q
Could you turn to your answer to Val-Pak 4 to you?  Now I need to turn to it too.  I found Mr. Plunkett's answer.  I want yours.



Have you had a chance to review that answer yet?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Here Val-Pak asks you the difference between a niche classification and an NSA.  Is that right?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
And you gave actually a fairly straightforward answer here.


A
I'm a fairly straightforward person.


Q
I appreciate that.  That's why this is going so well.



Under the agreement before the Commission now, if my hypothetical Capital Two came along and it was in fact a twin of Capital One, they would have to negotiate an NSA with you, have it approved by the Governors, filed with the Commission and the whole process again, right?


A
Possibly, yes.


Q
Is that your understanding?


A
That would be my understanding, yes.


Q
They couldn't simply file an application and get a mailing permit in the same way as someone, say, applies for a mailing permit?


A
No.  We would contemplate bringing another customer, the twin, to the Commission for the Commission to validate that in fact it was a twin and it was the appropriate agreement for the Postal Service to enter into.


Q
Okay.  I have a question about the declining block rate structure here, which we've talked about a few times in passing.  You've referred to it in several places as a tool that's used.



Is it a fair paraphrase of what you said that the declining block rate structure is viewed by you as a way of retaining Capital One's current first class mail volume and possibly giving incentive possibly to increase it?


A
In the context of this particular agreement, the declining block rate, again in combination with the other factors, serves that purpose.


Q
Is first class mail so poor a product that the Postal Service must offer declining block rates in order to preserve volume?


A
Our first class mail stream is in fact I would suggest our premiere product, but you are aware, as I suppose everyone in this room is, about some of the current trends in first class mail and some of the continued discussion about electronic alternatives and the potential viability of the first class mail stream into the future.


Q
Was the declining block rate structure something Capital One wanted from the Postal Service as part of the deal?


A
I was not part of the negotiations, so that was part of the negotiations.  How that was brought to the table and the nature of the negotiations is not something I was involved in.


Q
Okay.  So you don't know whether it was the Postal Service's idea to offer that or at their request to have -- 


A
I really don't know.


Q
You don't know?  Okay.  This NSA is for a three-year period, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Did the Postal Service conduct an internal analysis of the net revenues and costs of this NSA for the second and third years?


A
We did that for the test year.


Q
Only for the test year?  So the Postal Service has not conducted an internal analysis of the out years?


A
The Postal Service did what we were required to do under the Commission's rules, which would be to look at the test year.  Whether or not some work has been done beyond that, I can't say.


Q
Do you believe it is standard practice in the business world to negotiate a three-year contract without looking at the second and third year costs and revenues?


A
I don't know.



MR. BAKER:  Okay.  I have no more questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH


Q
Good morning, Ms. Bizzotto.


A
Good morning.


Q
I just have a couple of followup questions.  Counsel for NAA asked you some questions about the high return rate of Capital One, and you indicated that you did not think Capital One had a particularly high return rate for solicitation mail.  Is that right?


A
Right.  I would -- perhaps high.  Perhaps I shouldn't have said a high rate of return in regard to solicitation mail, but it is my understanding that solicitation mail by itself, its nature is going to result in a higher number of returns because the mailer does not already have a relationship with the customer that would allow them to insure that they knew that Rand Costich, for example, was still at this address.


Q
Do you have any data on return rates for standard mail solicitations?


A
Well, standard mail is not returned.


Q
Oh, that's right.  It's destroyed.


A
Standard mail is destroyed, yes.


Q
Any notion of how much of that goes on in terms of percentage of what's mailed out?


A
No.  I don't know.


Q
What is the basis for your saying that solicitations by their nature have a high return or undeliverable --


A
My comment was intended to compare solicitations in the first class mail stream with other first class mail.  As I said earlier, most, you know, large first class mailers who use the mail are using it to send bills or statements or other business type materials to their customers.  They have an ongoing relationship with them.  They usually mail to them on a monthly or a semi-regular basis, and there are reasons for the customers to keep the mailer involved or aware of where they now live.



Because of the fact that they are using first class mailing lists to do solicitations, they would certainly have a higher rate of return than a mailer who was mailing to the regular customer.  It's simply the nature of how they choose to use first class mail to do business, which is different than most other large first class mailers.


Q
But do you have any reason to believe that the 9.6 percent return rate for Capital One would be comparable to the undeliverable for reasons other than move rate for standard mail?


A
No, I don't.  It's just by nature of the type of lists.  I would expect it to be somewhat comparable.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.  I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Ms. Bizzotto, William Olson, --


A
Good morning.


Q
-- Val-Pak Direct Marketing Association and Val-Pak Dealers Association.



I think you probably understand that there are mailers, perhaps some in this room or represented in this room, that are concerned with the policies that the Postal Service will apply to this NSA, as well as future NSAs, and, this being the first, are concerned about the proper policies being established by the Postal Service and by the Commission, correct?


A
Certainly.


Q
That's what I want to focus on.  I want to ask you to begin by looking at your response to our Val-Pak Interrogatory 3.  This is just a clarification issue.



In the sixth line of your response, and I'll have several questions about size and how important size was in your decision to go with this particular NSA.  We asked you about the significance of the absolute magnitude of the volume of Cap One's first class mail, and you say that by no means does this imply that size alone makes the customer a potential candidate for an NSA, correct?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
If you could answer yes or no, I think the reporter would appreciate it.


A
I'm sorry.  Yes.


Q
I may be splitting hairs, but it looks like that's a big ambiguous.  I just want to ask you to clarify.  When you say that it doesn't imply that size alone makes a customer a potential candidate, are you saying that you have to have large size and you need something else, or are you saying you don't need large size?


A
I'm saying you don't need large size in order to talk to the Postal Service or potentially be an NSA candidate.  Size is just one of the attributes that a customer would bring to the table as part of their unique characteristics.


Q
So large size in and of itself is not essential?


A
Uh-uh.  No.  I'm sorry.


Q
Right.  If you could turn then to No. 4?


A
You're in Val-Pak's No. 4?


Q
Yes, Val-Pak No. 4.  Thank you.  Mr. Baker asked you some questions about this.  This has to do with the difference between a niche classification and an NSA.



Of course, you do have the history of having had some niche classifications like the non-automatable business reply mail --


A
Yes.


Q
-- that you're well familiar with.  I'm wondering if you considered or the Postal Service considered the use of a niche classification for the situation presented by Cap One or whether you just believe that is so unique that there is no possible niche classification lurking here behind this fact pattern?


A
Well, we do believe that Capital One is unique, and, therefore, it did not seem appropriate to create a niche classification.



We have created niche classifications as a result of discussions that began as potential negotiated service agreements, but when it became clear to us that there were many other customers or a number of other customers who might want to access the same service opportunity we in fact filed niche classifications and said, the Priority Presort case being one example of that and the Periodicals Co-Palletization case that's currently in front of the Commission.


Q
So I take it that based on those two illustrations that it is something the Postal Service considers each time it looks at an NSA whether it's more suitable for a niche classification?


A
Yes.  Yes.


Q
I know that every effort thus far has not succeeded to reduce this to a couple of factors, but I'm going to try, too, and ask you to just think about this as the Postal Service saving money from Cap One not requiring the physical delivery of the mail.  That results in something like 30 cents a piece in cost savings to the Postal Service, correct?


A
I don't recall the exact number, but --


Q
Well, it obviously costs much less to provide the ACS service free than it does to return the mail physically.  I mean, that's the essence of what your proposal is about, right?


A
That's part of it, yes.


Q
Okay.  Is there any reason to believe that that doesn't apply to other mailers as well as Cap One; that principle that ACS is cheaper than physical return, and, therefore, people who wanted ACS it would be better for the Postal Service and for the mailer?


A
I don't think we know enough about how ACS is used or the return volume for other mailers as a whole to make a determination on that.  We know how it is used and what the impact is in this particular situation, but, as you know, mailers are very unique, and we've not studied that opportunity in a way that would suggest that it is or is not appropriate.


Q
But it certainly is an appropriate issue possibly for further study irrespective of what happens in this docket, would you say?


A
Certainly.


Q
Let me ask you to take a look at your response to APWU No. 8 and particularly the first paragraph.  APWU asked you about the issue that is sort of implied, questions about the issue of discrimination.  You answered and said that this is not all that simple.



At the end of that paragraph you say, "In this regard, the NSA incorporates a number of features, including additional discounts for first class mail volumes above the stated threshold, zeroes the electronic address correction service and requirements for Capital One to update address databases more frequently than required of other customers."



When you're talking about other customers, you're talking about mailers who get physical return of the pieces?


A
I'm talking about customers who are required to use address correction services as part of their eligibility for the first class automation rates where there are requirements around use of NCOA, move update requirements and other things.


Q
Well, I guess what I'm trying to figure out is not working in the world of first class mail all that often, I'm not sure what it means when it says that it requires Capital One to update address databases more frequently than required of other customers.  You're referring to the requirement that every six months they run it by NCOA?


A
Right.  Right.  Every 180 days I believe is the requirement that 180 days prior to mailing your address list be run against NCOA or another process.  They use Fast Forward in some cases for customers that use that type of equipment.  This NSA does require them to do that on a more frequent basis.


Q
For customers who choose to use ACS, there's no requirement that they use the information that they're purchasing at 20 cents a piece from you, is there?


A
I'm not sure if we actually require it, but it would seem to me that customers who receive address information would want to use it in order to update their mailing lists to insure that they are able to reach the customer they're trying to reach.


Q
Well, presumably you wouldn't pay for it if you weren't going to use it, but stranger things have happened.


A
That's true.


Q
Yes.  I'm just trying to get at the issue of whether there was a requirement.  You've identified what you mean by that requirement.


A
Yes.  About three years ago I could have probably answered that question in great detail, but I'm afraid I'm a little more removed from the details of that requirement than I used to be.


Q
Take a look at the beginning of the next paragraph there.


A
Okay.


Q
It says, "Capital One..." -- the most overused word use today is "unique", I guess.  "Capital One is unique as one of the Postal Service's largest first class mail customers."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
It has been established I think on the record that Cap One is the largest first class mail user in the country today.  Is that not correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  So when you say I guess it's technically unique, it can't be qualified.  When you say it's unique as one of the largest mail customers, are you saying there's a group of large first class mailers who are unique?


A
No.  I think, again back to our overused word "unique", we're referring to the fact that they use first class mail as a solicitation medium, as opposed to strictly using first class mail as a way to communicate or to transact business with current customers.


Q
Right.  I understand that in other aspects they may be unique or the largest first class solicitation mailer, for example, as you discussed with Mr. Baker, but I'm just trying to see.



When you look at an NSA and you come to the Commission and you say this one deserves an NSA because it is unique, I'm trying to help us all understand what that means.  If it's part of a group that's unique, then does that mean that the biggest four or five first class mailers are eligible for NSAs because they're sufficiently unique?


A
If it were part of a group that were unique, I mean, and had all of the same characteristics, then likely we would be proposing a niche classification, as opposed to an individual customized agreement.



I think what we're really trying to get to here is they are different, given how they do business and how they use the mail, than, at least as far as we know, the majority of other first class customers, large or small.


Q
Okay.


A
If Cap Two, its exact twin, showed up and said essentially me, too, we would be more than happy to spend some time with them.


Q
Well, I guess what I'm suggesting is that in each class of mail there is a largest mailer.


A
Sure.  Yes.


Q
In each subclass of mail there's a largest mailer.


A
Yes.


Q
In that sense, they are unique because they are the largest mailer, correct?


A
Well, I don't know if they're unique because they're the largest mailer.  They're just the largest mailer.


Q
Okay.  I guess what I'm trying to get you to say is that it's not essential that they be unique in the sense of being the largest mailer in a class or subclass --


A
Goodness, no.


Q
-- to be eligible for an NSA?


A
No.  Certainly not.


Q
Okay.


A
I think I said earlier both in my testimony responses and perhaps even earlier today that you don't have to be the largest mailer in order to come to the Postal Service and talk to us about an NSA.


Q
Yes, but where you said things that were a little different --


A
Okay.


Q
-- we just want to clarify that.


A
Okay.


Q
That's what I was trying to get you to clarify.  I appreciate you taking advantage of the opportunity.  That saved a couple of pages.



Let me ask you to look at the same answer, but at the bottom of the page there where you begin with the word, "However..."  You say, "However...", and this may be gilding the lily, and if you cut to the chase and tell me not to worry I'll accept that as an answer.



You say, "However, if another customer, one, were willing to commit to all the same terms and conditions included in the Cap One NSA, including the required volume thresholds, and could demonstrate that it would generate equal or greater savings...the Postal Service would consider an extension to that customer," correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  When you talk about equal or greater savings, the thing that I don't want you to be misunderstood as saying is that you have to hit the same volume threshold as Cap One.  Do you see?  You don't have to hit exactly the same volume threshold or the exact savings threshold of this NSA to be eligible in the future for NSAs?


A
Oh, certainly not.  Certainly the thresholds and the savings that are characteristics of the Capital One NSA are characteristics of the Capital One NSA and are not necessarily required characteristics of the next NSA, which might not even be with the first class mailer.


Q
Okay.  Well, you know why I'm trying to get this out because when you talk about --


A
Yes.


Q
-- if it has equal or greater then we'll go do it.


A
Right.  I understand.


Q
I want to make sure if it has a little less maybe you'd go do it too.


A
Absolutely.  If I could just mention, I said earlier the Co-Palletization case or Periodicals grew out of NSA discussions.  We are happy to talk to any customer of any size who believe that there is an opportunity for some sort of customized arrangement with the Postal Service.


Q
I hope you don't regret having said that.  You may have a few people call.


A
We've already had plenty of people calling.


Q
Let me ask you to turn to OCA's Interrogatory No. 1.  This goes back to what Mr. Baker was asking about with respect to increased contribution as a criteria for an NSA.



In OCA-T-1-1, in your answer on page 2 at the top you say, "While increasing first class mail volume is a desirable result, it was not the primary criterion for entering into the agreement with Cap One.  The Postal Service was interested in developing an agreement that increased overall contribution to institutional costs from Cap One's mail."  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  If I put those two sentences together, does that mean you're saying the primary criterion for the Cap One NSA was increased contribution to institutional cost?


A
I think that the primary criteria for any of the NSAs that the Postal Service is interested in pursuing is customizing our services for our customers in a way that increases -- that is good for the Postal Service, good for the customer and good for all other rate payors, and that means increased contribution through additional volume, through additional cost savings or whatever the combination of those things might be.


Q
Okay.


A
Clearly the industry would be opposed to the Postal Service entering into any sort of arrangement that resulted in the end result of which was total reduction in contribution.


Q
Right, but --


A
We've heard that many times over.


Q
I want to go back and pick up where Mr. Baker left off on this because I want to challenge your policy --


A
Okay.


Q
-- and ask you to defend it in this sense.  I understand why all mailers would be concerned about a very large mailer having an NSA that resulted in their contributions to institutional cost reducing and thereby the burden on other mailers increasing.  Everyone can see that, correct?


A
Yes.  Yes.


Q
The issue of revenue neutrality, however, it seems to me is something that in your testimony and in your answers you have dismissed that.  You have pretty much said we would never do an NSA where it was revenue neutral.  I can tell you where you said it.


A
Okay.


Q
In your testimony on page 1, line 9, you talk about the increased contribution to institutional cost that would come from this NSA.


A
I'm sorry.  I'm sorry, Mr. Olson.  What page are we on here?


Q
Page 1, line 9.


A
Yes.


Q
So it sounds like increased contribution was important.  Then on page 3, lines 22 and 23, you talk about providing a positive net contribution.


A
Yes.


Q
On page 4, line 15, you talk about additional net contribution, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
On page 5, on lines 15 and 21 you talk about benefits to non-participating customers from increased contribution and total net contribution increases, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
That's pretty consistent.


Q
Well, actually it's on page 6 too, lines 6 and 7.  You talk about, "An agreement without a net increase in contribution would be inequitable."



I'm going to challenge that with you and ask you if that is really your position.  I mean, you've said it six times, but I'm not sure that it should be your position.


A
So you want me to go back and think about this again?


Q
Well, let me give you a very simple hypothetical for you to consider.  If there were a mailer that could do certain additional work that the Postal Service would find valuable and wanted them to do and let's say it cost the mailer $1 million to do the work and the Postal Service saved $1 million in doing the work and the mailer had an additional benefit from it in that there was greater speed or greater reliability.



It looked like a benefit to both, and there was, therefore, $1 million you could provide to them by declining block grants or some other method to offset the costs that they were incurring.  That's a revenue neutral situation.


A
Or a contribution neutral situation.


Q
I'm sorry.  Excuse me.


A
Yes.


Q
Exactly.  Of course.  Contribution neutral situation.  I'm suggesting to you is that not good enough for you to consider for an NSA?


A
Well, I certainly think it would be worth considering.  Again, we certainly do not want to harm other customers as a result of a negotiated service agreement, so a reduction in cost for the Postal Service, the potential of perhaps retention of volume, growth in volume, an opportunity for a customer to grow their business with no harm to other customers, is certainly something we would evaluate and make a decision on the merits of the particular case.  I mean, contribution neutral would not necessarily be a bad thing.


Q
Actually, when I read your testimony it seemed like each time you were trying to get across the point that no other customers would be harmed, and as proof of that then in this NSA we're making money.


A
Right.


Q
We're getting more contributions.


A
Yes.


Q
That seemed to be the thrust of it, so I wanted to give you a chance to --


A
Yes.


Q
-- think about that because there may be such NSA proposals, and it seems to me if it's a benefit to the mailer, if it has benefit to the Postal Service, if it results, putting aside the issue of growth of volume, if it at least maintains volume that's a good thing too for the Postal Service, is it not?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Okay.  As a matter of fact, the overall policy of the Postal Service as established by the Postal Reorganization Act is break even, is it not?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And if it's good for everyone, is it not perhaps a fairly decent policy for NSAs as well?


A
Could be.



MR. OLSON:  I think I'll take that.  Thank you.  Thank you, Commissioner Covington.  Thank you, Ms. Bizzotto.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Is there any followup cross-examination, Mr. Baker?


FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Ms. Bizzotto, I want to turn to that line of questioning Mr. Olson just finished with.  So is it your testimony now that a net positive contribution of institutional costs is not a necessary criterion for an NSA?


A
Certainly we would hope for a net positive contribution in any agreement, but I would not rule out a contribution neutral agreement if there were other things about the agreement that were appropriate for the Postal Service and for the customer.



MR. BAKER:  Thank you.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



Ms. Catler?


FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Witness Bizzotto, you mentioned that NSA discussions in other situations had led to the Postal Service proposing a niche classification rather than going forward with an NSA.



Did the Postal Service consider a niche classification in an attempt to try and avoid large volumes of returned mail when they were in discussions with Capital One?


A
Not to my knowledge.


Q
Are you aware of the other mailers that have large volumes of returned mail?


A
First class mailers.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any other questions?  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Ms. Bizzotto, I'd like to ask you again about the contribution neutral arrangement.  When the Commission considers work sharing discounts, it will initially pass through less than 100 percent of the estimated cost avoidance.  Is that your understanding?


A
That is my understanding, yes.


Q
And the stated reason for that is that there's a certain amount of uncertainty associated with a new discount?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Wouldn't the same principle apply with respect to NSAs that are based on cost avoidance; that there would be a certain amount of risk associated with passing through the entire estimated savings immediately?


A
Well, I think that there probably -- you know, that's probably very likely.  I mean, that would be up to the Commission to decide, and the Postal Service would take those risks into account as we determined whether or not we wanted to bring an NSA forward.



Again, you know, absent a specific agreement in a situation to be talking about, it's hard to, you know, make decisions hypothetically about what we might do in the future, but certainly we would take risks into account as we were making decisions about what type of agreement to bring to the Commission.



We are trying to -- as I said earlier, we've been very careful about the construct of this.  We would be very careful about the construct of any future negotiated service agreement with any customer.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.



MR. MAY:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?



MR. MAY:  A followup to OCA's last question.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MAY:


Q
Ms. Bizzotto, could you tell me?  Is it not the case that the Postal Service is not proposing to pass through 100 percent of the cost savings in the form of discounts in this NSA?


A
That would be true.


Q
So it's just like what the Commission does --


A
Yes.


Q
-- on the first time approval of new discounts?



MR. MAY:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Ms. Catler, are you finished?



MS. CATLER:  (Non-verbal response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Ms. Bizzotto, before I go to my other colleagues, I'd like to ask you a couple of questions.  Were you present when the NSA was presented to the Board of Governors?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I was.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Was there any information at all provided to them, financial information, on the outer years, years two and three?



THE WITNESS:  No.  We provided information in the way we normally provide information for any rate case, and that was test year information.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  And nothing else?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  So the Postal Service has no idea what will happen in year two and three of this experiment?



THE WITNESS:  We believe that Capital One -- I wouldn't say that we have no idea.  It's just a question of whether or not we have gone through the rigorous analysis that would normally -- you know, such as the evaluation that was done for the test year, which has been submitted with the case.  Certainly Capital One has indicated their volume will continue to grow.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.  In negotiating the agreement, did the Postal Service consider including a risk sharing provision with Capital One such as, you know, putting certain requirements on them on volume?



It seems to me that there's no risk at all.  It's a win/win for Capital One.  In other words, there are no volume requirements or anything.



THE WITNESS:  There are.  There are some requirements around the free address correction, for example, where they're required if they do not --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  But that's a reduced volume from the current volume.  I think the volume last year was 1.4 billion, and you're stating, and I stand to be corrected on these numbers just as you are, but --



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  -- I think that the NSA as presented to us is 1.25 billion.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  There are a couple provisions, for example.  If they mail less than 750 million first class mail pieces they agree to pay for the ACS fees.  You know, I think a lot of those issues were worked out as part of the negotiations, but I didn't do the negotiation personally with Cap One, so I think risk and the factors around risk were likely a part of the discussion around the final terms of the agreement.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.



Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  The premise for your argument when you began your testimony this morning was volume growth is good for the Postal Service.



THE WITNESS:  Continued viability of the first class mail stream.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  No.  Volume growth is what you said.  We need to grow volume.  That's what you said.  Grow volume.



THE WITNESS:  Maintain and grow.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But if you have a situation where you have block discounts that are in fact reducing the income of first class mail for the Postal Service as volume grows, it doesn't strike me that that's necessarily a good thing.



Volume growth, when you're losing money or making less money, is not necessarily a good business goal, and I don't quite understand, and I've said this many times in these hearings, why the Postal Service needs to look for volume growth when it's not at all sure that that growth increases institutional return or makes the same profit that its current operations do.



In this case, it seems quite clear even from your own testimony that at least in the first year there's a leakage of at least 4.9 million.  If we assume the same kind of volume growth that Capital One has had in previous years over year two and three, the leakage becomes quite significant, so the business model for growing volume and making less money on it doesn't seem to me to make sense.



I want your real honest opinion about what you think about volume growth and what the economic rationale is for the Postal Service to grow volume.



THE WITNESS:  I think it is absolutely critical for the Postal Service to find ways to retain the current volume stream and, if possible, grow the volume.



While it is true that it is part of this agreement, for example, as the customer mails more the contribution from that particular customer and those particular mail pieces is less than it would have been, there is no guarantee we would have had that mail piece absent this particular agreement or the declining block rates.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  There is no guarantee in this agreement you're going to get that volume.



THE WITNESS:  There's no guarantee in life.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Well, there are NSAs that other countries we've heard about have where there is a guarantee, or there's a penalty if they don't produce the volume.



THE WITNESS:  My familiarity with what some of the other administrations do, their agreements are based strictly on volume criteria and customers meeting those volume criteria, which is different than this.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Right.  One of the problems that we have in this case is that we don't see where there's any cost savings for the Postal Service in growing volume.  We just see losses.



Now, if you can demonstrate that this particular customer presents you with mail and a mail stream that in fact is less expensive than most first class mail so in fact you've got more of a margin to play with and you can reduce it at the end, that might be an argument for justifying these discounts, but I find it really difficult to accept this because then if we accept this we come up against the problem of price discrimination for all other mailers, and our job at the Postal Service, at the Postal Commission, is to deal with fairness.  We have not seen a cost basis for the volume growth here.



I think it's a policy problem, and I think it may be possible for you to justify this given the big volumes that this mailer presents you with; that in fact their mails are more efficient, but you haven't argued that to us and so what we get is a prima facie case anyway of price discrimination.



Now I'll go on to another issue, and I don't think this was argued well in your testimony until today when you brought it up, which is the issue of wanting to provide an opportunity for solicitation mailers to use first class mail.



I would think if you could create some justification for all solicitation mailers to use first class mail by coming up with a niche classification that included these benefits you might then be able to justify this joining of price discounts and address corrections, but I think we have a dilemma here in terms of how we justify this particular NSA under the system.



If you could say that solicitation mail, because of its nature, generates more other kinds of first class mail and that brings you more volume and revenue into the system, if you could justify the revenue and the reduced costs and contributions to the Postal Service in some way that focuses more directly on the qualifications of this particular customer so that we're not just faced with block discounts and no guarantee I think we might find a rationale, but it certainly wasn't something that was presented in the written testimony.



The notion for generating more solicitation mail on a first class basis is an interesting marketing question, and I think you should explore that more.  I'm not comfortable with how it's presented in this case.



Those are my comments.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Good morning, Ms. Bizzotto.



THE WITNESS:  Good morning.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  I'm going to try to keep from jumping around, but I have several questions I wanted to pose to you.



There have been reports in the press that the Postal Service is either basically prepared to enter into negotiations, you know, for NSAs with other mailers or may very well be entertaining that thought in the future.  The first question I'd like to pose to you is what would NSA futures be as it relates to other classes of mail?  Remember, we're only talking about first class here now.



THE WITNESS:  Right.  I mean, it's hard to say given, you know, it would be unique, customized for the particular customer who's interested in it, but it might be additional work sharing that a customer was willing to do in return for a reduced rate, work sharing that doesn't exist or that goes beyond the type of work sharing that exists today.  It might be an issue around service.  I mean, there are any number of things it might be.



We started out with the Periodicals Co-Palletization case began with a discussion about opportunities for additional work sharing as part of a negotiated service agreement, so there are any number of things that a customer might be interested in or might be able to do to reduce Postal Service costs, reduce their costs, that would be an opportunity for a customized agreement.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Say, Witness Bizzotto, that I'm a saturated mailer or a major mailer, and my bread and butter is in the standard arena.  You know, what kind of hand can you deal me on that?  I'm not a Capital One.



THE WITNESS:  That would depend on what the characteristics of your mail were and what you thought the opportunity was.  If you said I can prepare my mail differently, bring it into the Postal Service in a different way that reduces Postal costs, there might be an opportunity for us to, you know, fashion an agreement.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  It's just hard to say.  We've had a lot of discussions with people with a lot of ideas, frankly, most of them starting with work sharing type discussions.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  And I know you're a strong believer in work sharing just from looking at your background.



You know, going back to my last question, and I don't want to go back so much as 25 years, but can you give me a general idea as to how and when the Postal Service started evolving to a customer specific agreement mode and particularly when you first heard about the fact that this niche classification case would end up over here at the Commission.



THE WITNESS:  I guess I can speak only from my own experience.  It's my understanding that there have been discussions about negotiated service agreements or the opportunity for something like that for perhaps the last ten years.



I first heard the term and became familiar with the notion of negotiated service agreement I guess in late 1999 when I was appointed the vice president of pricing, and there was a lot of debate, given Postal reform and other things that were going on at the time, about negotiated service agreements.



In terms of this particular NSA, certainly I was aware that discussions had begun, but it wasn't until we brought the case to the Commission -- I mean to the Governors -- and they voted to file the case here at the Commission was when we knew that we would actually be bringing a negotiated service agreement to the Commission.



We've been in discussions with customers both philosophically and specifically about NSAs for the last three years, I mean, that I've personally been involved in.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  So about a three year time frame.



THE WITNESS:  For me.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Yesterday, Witness Bizzotto, I poised a question to Witness Crum, and I asked him.  I said will this proposal honestly have a positive financial impact on the United States Postal Service?  I'd like to ask you the same question, and then I have a followup to that question.  Will this proposal honestly have a positive financial impact on the United States Postal Service?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Has this been an objective process with Capital One from day one?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure what you mean by --



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  In other words, not only objective, but the data.  How verifiable has been the data that you've gotten from Capital One?



THE WITNESS:  You would have to ask the folks that were involved in the negotiation and the evaluation and the evaluation work around the agreement.



I can't speak specifically to that, but I know that our staff is very careful.  They spend a lot of time, spent a lot of time, evaluating this, and it is unlikely that they would bring us anything that they didn't feel passed their rigorous process.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  So in other words, we're talking about a potentially mutually beneficial NSA, and I'm quite sure you stated previously that the Postal Service is willing to talk with any mailer who wants to enter into a like agreement.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Does the Postal Service have adequate resources to negotiate with the potentially dozens or even hundreds of other mailers that would want to come in maybe at the same time?



THE WITNESS:  Today?  Probably not, but, you know, if in fact the Commission finds that this negotiated service agreement is acceptable and we begin talking to other customers, we will work on the issues around staffing.  It's not just for us.



It's probably a Commission issue as well should we start bringing over, you know, a number of small cases, but we'll deal with that once the demand is actually there.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  I knew that, Anita.  I knew we couldn't deal with a hundred mailers.



THE WITNESS:  As much as you would enjoy it, yes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  We would enjoy that.  Okay.  Who do we deal with first?



THE WITNESS:  Well, you know --



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  I'm saying okay, just say you've got some major mailers, or just say you've got some other people in the financial arena like Capital One.  Who gets to the table first?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think it becomes a question of, I mean, first of all we don't even have enough people in the queue right now for that to be a problem so we've not even attempted to establish criteria yet about who would be first or how would we go about this.



I think it would be a combination of the characteristics and the opportunity and our ability to move the data, the customers' willingness to come to the Commission, the Governors' willingness to support a proposal.  It might or might not be the one that presents, you know, the most financial opportunity.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  But say what if your largest standard A mailer comes in next week or after we issue a recommended decision in this case?  What are you going to do with your number one saturation or, you know, major mailer?



THE WITNESS:  We would sit down and talk with them about the opportunity, determine if the opportunity was one -- I mean, it's sort of a multi-stage process, at least some of the discussions we've had so far.  You just sit down with the customer.  You talk about the opportunities.



You mutually determine whether or not the opportunity is large enough to go to the next step.  If it is, you go to the next step.  Decisions are made and have been made in this case at every step along the way about whether or not it's appropriate to continue, both by the Postal Service, by Capital One.



We've had negotiations with customers that have stopped because of the fact that we've gotten to a point where it didn't seem that the opportunity was there or the customer made a decision that they just didn't want to deal with it or that, you know, there was something else that was more critical for them.  Customers have resource issues certainly as far as rate proceedings as well.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Correct.  So what criteria or guidelines will the United States Postal Service use to select those customers with whom it will try to negotiate an NSA?



THE WITNESS:  Our vice president of pricing has established some processes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Would that be Mr. Kearney?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  It's my understanding that he and his folks are working on a process for customers to essentially apply, but again choosing from multiple customers has not been a dilemma that we have faced up to this point.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  All right, Ms. Bizzotto.  After Mr. Kearney and the pricing people decide who it is that would apply, will the guidelines be made publicly available so that mailers will know what factors the Postal Service considers the most important?



THE WITNESS:  To the extent that we can communicate to customers what is most important, what sort of information is necessary, we will absolutely do that because it makes our customers' lives and our lives easier.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  All right.  I'm a mailer, and I think, Anita, that I've been unable to successfully negotiate an NSA with you.  Not only with you, but with the U.S. Postal Service.  I feel that I've been treated unfairly.  How do you plan to handle my grievance if that should occur?



THE WITNESS:  I haven't contemplated that before, but we have a fairly well-established process for customers who feel that there is an issue with how they've been treated by the Postal Service.



Our Rates and Classification Service Centers adjudicate disputes between the Postal Service and customers, and at some point those disputes move up the ladder.  I presume that if something got beyond a certain point that I or the Law Department or someone else would deal with the issues arising from that.



I mean, it's really hard to speculate on what that might be or what the issues might be at this point, but, you know, we've got well-established processes of dealing with customers and issues that customers have.  We've been very successful at working with customers about these kinds of disputes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Do you think the Postal Service will be negotiating and approving NSAs with every customer every few years as conditions change?  What you're saying is that if a customer doesn't like an offer, you know, does he have an alternative?



THE WITNESS:  Well, certainly a customer always has an alternative to use the rate opportunities that exist today, but certainly if we made a decision to not move forward for a particular customer the customer would understand the reasons why we chose not to do them.



If it meant that they had to change a mailing practice or had to do something different or needed to provide information or data that they weren't currently capable of providing, we would let them know that.  Again, absent a situation it's hard to speculate.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  You're probably familiar with all the stuff that's been going back and forth about threshold qualifications.  How consistent and how firm are we to expect those to be?  Are we talking about rigidity, or are we talking about flexibility?  Do you believe some eligibility thresholds are going to need to be changed?



THE WITNESS:  First of all, I don't believe that every type of agreement that we might even bring over to the Commission would involve necessarily some threshold.  As I mentioned earlier, a negotiated service agreement might simply be a new form of work sharing.  It might be a customer who wants to pay for an additional service that doesn't exist today.



There was a fairly rigorous negotiation around, it was my understanding anyway, the threshold issue in this particular case, and I would anticipate that thresholds, were they appropriate to the agreement, would be negotiated, you know, fairly carefully.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Fairly carefully.  Okay, Witness Bizzotto.  As chief marketing officer, you have stated that you're responsible for the overall strategic direction of the U.S. Postal Service's marketing initiative, which happens to include negotiated service agreements.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, it does.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  You've also stated that a United States Postal Service objective in developing new rates or classifications, which this is, is not to maximize the return on investment.  Rather, it is to meet the policy goals set out in the Postal Reorganization Act.



I think this kind of goes back to what Commissioner Goldway was saying.  Can you clarify that for me a little bit?  I mean, it's one thing to say you don't want to maximize the return on your investment, but then if you say that all you want to do is meet the policy goals, as a marketer, I mean, can you differentiate what you're saying here?



THE WITNESS:  Well, you know, as a marketer there is certainly a difference in the Postal Service and dealing in an environment such as this that is different than most marketers in the private sector.



You know, we are always trying to balance the opportunities for customers, the opportunities to introduce rates and classifications, with all of the criteria of the Act; you know, fairness, equity, the impact on competition, the type of consideration we give any case that we would bring over here.



Sometimes that means that we're not from a marketing perspective able to be -- it may not be appropriate to be as creative as we would like.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  But you've got to deal with that Postal Reorganization Act.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  You know, pricing --



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  That old, 1971 fuddy-duddy.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  You know, it is what it is, and we're trying to take advantage of it, you know, the best advantage of it for us and our customers.



As you know, pricing is a common tool in most marketers' tool boxes.  It is somewhat different for us, but we think that there are plenty of opportunities within the system in which we work, and we're trying to take advantage of those opportunities because we think it's the right thing to do for us and for our customers.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  As chief marketing officer, do you agree that competition may lose market share to Capital One and mail less because of this initiative?



THE WITNESS:  No, I don't.  I don't, no.  I don't agree with that statement.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Do you agree that without a market little is known particularly about a supplier, about the customer's demands and what they want?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure I understand the question.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  In other words, I would imagine that Capital One, you know, they do solicitation mail.  I mean, they do different things.



THE WITNESS:  Uh-huh.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  They just don't mail to me three times a week for nothing.



THE WITNESS:  Right.  If you take that credit card offer they wouldn't mail you any more.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  That's my point.  That's my point.  In other words, you're saying yes, customer demand does dictate how much a customer is going to mail?



THE WITNESS:  Well, certainly, but other banks, other credit card issuers, choose to use different means of getting customers.  They use standard mail.  They may use telemarketing.  They may use other methods of trying to get to customers.



Capital One's business model is such that they are trying to get to a particular level of customer, and they're doing everything they can, as the good marketers that they are, to try and entice you.  Obviously they haven't done a very good job yet of taking up one of their offers.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  As chief of marketing, ultimately you have to have told Steve Kearney, Steve, before you enter into this agreement you had better have reasonably accurate information about what Capital One customer demands are.  I mean, that never came up?



THE WITNESS:  Certainly.  The folks that dealt with Capital One learned a whole lot about the Capital One business model.  It's about the needs.  It's Capital One's business model and their desire to reach their customers.  I mean, that is what's different about them is that they use first class to do that primarily.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  To do that.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Which is a good thing.  From a marketing standpoint of view, Ms. Bizzotto, given all the broad policy issues that are involved with this NSA proposal, have you honestly got any particular area of concern that you would want to maybe officially or unofficially point out to us here on the bench?



I mean, is it the concept overall?  Would it be the declining block discount?  Would it be the address correction system arrangement?  Would it be the fact that there might be possible pricing discrimination?  I mean, would any of that stuff happen to concern you?



THE WITNESS:  No.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  So you feel comfortable --



THE WITNESS:  Absolutely.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  -- in the concept that is being presented?



The last question I have for you is, you know, and I go back to what the Chairman just said, and Mr. Baker even asked this question.  My position is this.  I want to know whether the Postal Service is going to be as committed to this NSA proposal as say a pig is to breakfast.



THE WITNESS:  The mere fact that we are here with this case before the Commission would imply that we are committed not only to its success and the success of perhaps using NSAs as a way of meeting our customer needs in the future.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  The reason I say that --



THE WITNESS:  Now you're making me hungry.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  The reason I say that with that pig is he becomes the bacon.



THE WITNESS:  That's right.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  It's almost like the chicken can lay the egg.



THE WITNESS:  Right.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  He's not giving up.



THE WITNESS:  You know, I have a pig on the corner of my desk, and on it it says, "I'm committed."



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Committed.  Okay.  The reason why, on a closing note, and this concerns me and my colleagues, is that this is a three-year experimental --



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  -- test request that you're making.  There is an absence of a forecasted mail volume beyond test year 2003.  You realize that.  Okay.



Even when the Chairman asked you, we're kind of wondering what type of financial summary could have been presented to the Board of Governors prior to you even filing this case?



THE WITNESS:  As I said, we followed the Commission's rules around the test year for this particular case, and all the analysis was based on the test year just as we do for, you know, anything that we bring over here.  Capital One obviously indicated that their volume would continue to grow.  The question didn't come up.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Well, you may have been absent yesterday, but I would just note that you answered like everybody else did.



THE WITNESS:  I wasn't here.



VICE-CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Thanks, Mr. Chairman.  That's all I have.



Thanks, Ms. Bizzotto.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Hammond?



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  I've just got one followup from Commission Covington's questions which you've already partially answered.  I just want to make sure it's understood.



There may be as many as 40 or so banks across the country that issue large numbers of credit cards.  I don't frankly know the exact number.  I haven't looked it up.  Is the Postal Service ready and willing to negotiate an NSA with each one of them if this NSA is approved?



THE WITNESS:  We are ready and willing to negotiate an NSA with anyone who is interested in talking to us about an opportunity, yes, but their NSAs would be different likely than this particular one.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  But you're willing to --



THE WITNESS:  Certainly.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  -- talk to any of them --



THE WITNESS:  Certainly.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  -- and try to work out something?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  Great.  Thanks.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. May?



MR. MAY:  Yes.  A followup.


FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MAY:


Q
The Chairman, as well as other Commissioners, has asked you, as they have others, about the lack of data in this case for the out years of the agreement, years two and three.



It's a fact, isn't it, that you're in charge of putting rate cases together?


A
Yes.


Q
Over the 30 years, haven't most rates been in effect for at least two years and more likely three years?


A
Yes.


Q
And that's been well known to the Commission over the years?


A
Yes.


Q
To your knowledge, has this Commission ever a single time asked for the Postal Service to provide data beyond the test year, even though everybody knew that those rates were going to be in effect for more than that one test year?


A
Not that I'm aware of.



MR. MAY:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker?


FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
I have a followup to a question asked by Commissioner Covington.  He posed a situation of the aggrieved mailers who do not get an NSA with the Postal Service because the Postal Service for whatever reason chooses not to do so, and he asks how would their grievance be dealt with.  You suggested internal reviews at the Postal Service.



Apart from the interesting situation that we would have of perhaps having the regional staff of reviewing decisions at headquarters, has it occurred to you that maybe those aggrieved mailers would file a complaint with this Commission?


A
Well, certainly they would have a right to do that.


Q
Yes.  And so if we have a lot of mailers talking to you and they're getting really upset, there could be a lot of complaint cases filed here possibly?


A
I would hope not.



MR. BAKER:  No more.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Reiter, it seems as though there are no other followup questions.  Would you like some time with your witness?



MR. REITER:  Yes, I would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ten minutes?



MR. REITER:  At least.  We didn't get a break at all this morning.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  All right.  Why don't we come back about ten minutes of 12:00?  Okay.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Back on the record.  Before we begin redirect, I want to resolve the issue of tomorrow's hearing.  I think it's best to err on the side of caution and, therefore, tomorrow's hearing will begin at 1:00 p.m.  Is that all right with everyone?  I know it's a problem for you, Mr. Olsen.



MR. OLSEN:  That's fine.  I appreciate your consideration, but go ahead with 1:00 tomorrow.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you for your understanding, Mr. Olsen.  Mr. Reiter, do you have any redirect?



MR. REITER:  Yes, just one question, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Proceed.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. REITER:


Q
Ms. Bizzotto, earlier in response to a couple of questions, you commented about Capital One's potential for volume growth.  Do you want to qualify that comment?


A
I just want to clarify that I was referring to the growth described by Capital One in Donald Jean's testimony, the growth associated with the implementation of this NSA.



MR. REITER:  Thank you.  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Reiter, and thank you, Ms. Bizzotto.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm sorry I've been mispronouncing your name.  I'll just correct and I apologize.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We thank you for your presentation here today and your testimony and you are now excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie, welcome back.  Would you introduce your next witness, please.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Okay.  Although I do note, it's five minutes before 12:00.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I think what we'll do is we'll get him sworn in and then we'll break for lunch.  How is that?



MS. MCKENZIE:  Okay, that's fine.  We call James D. Wilson.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm not that bad of a slave driver.



Whereupon,


JAMES D. WILSON



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness herein and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. MCKENZIE:


Q
It's still good morning.  Good morning.  What is your current position, Mr. Wilson?


A
I'm an employee at the Office of Address Management, the National Customer Support Center with the United States Postal Service.


Q
All right.  I have handed you one of two copies of a document titled, "the direct testimony of James D. Wilson on behalf of the United States Postal Service," marked USPS‑T‑4.

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-4.)



BY MS. MCKENZIE:


Q
Have you had a chance to examine it?


A
I have.


Q
Was this testimony prepared by you?


A
It was.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same?


A
Yes.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, I would ask that the testimony of James D. Wilson be entered into the record as evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of James Wilson.  That testimony is received into evidence.




(The document referred to, having been previously marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-4, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Wilson, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If questions contained in that packet were asked of you today, would your response -- posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as previous?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make?



THE WITNESS:  I would note that there was one minor correction necessary to one of the designated questions, OCA 7.  There was a typographical error in the paragraph alignment.  There were two paragraph reference As in the answer.  We've corrected that and listed the second as paragraph B and have corrected it in the packet that has been submitted.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Counsel, would you, please, provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of witness Wilson to the reporter?  The material is received into evidence and it is to be transcribed into the record.

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-4 and received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Wilson, earlier this morning, I provided your counsel with two copies of your response to OCA/USPS-T4-12.  If you were asked that question orally this morning, would your answer be the same as the one previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir, it would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm handing the reporter two copies of that response and I direct that it will be admitted into evidence and transcribed.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. OCA/USPS-T4-12 and received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Mr. Wilson?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If not, I will admit the evidence without objection into the record and it will be transcribed.



At this point, we'll break for lunch and I think we'll come back, everyone, at 1:15.  How is that?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Whereupon, at 11:57 a.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at 1:15 p.m. this same day, Tuesday, December 4, 2002.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//


A F T E R N O O N  S E S S I O N

(1:22 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie, this brings us to oral cross.  Four parties have requested oral cross-examination:  the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO, Ms. Catler; Newspaper Association of America, Mr. Baker; Office of the Consumer Advocate, Mr. Costich; Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Mr. Olsen.  Ms. McKenzie?



MS. MCKENZIE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, I'm sorry.  Ms. Catler?



MS. CATLER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Wilson.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
You are the Postal Service's expert on the address change system and the processing of undeliverable as addressed mail for this case; is that correct?


A
I believe I've been so designated, yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, I want to make sure that I'm using all these terms correctly.  What's referred to as undeliverable as addressed mail, this includes mail that can't be delivered to the addressee at the current address, but can be forwarded; that's correct, isn't it?


A
That would be one definition, yes.


Q
But, it, also, includes mail that can't be delivered to the addressee at the current address and must be returned to the sender; is this correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
Okay.  Are there any other categories of undeliverable as addressed mail?


A
No, I believe that clearly describes them.


Q
For first class?


A
For first class.


Q
Okay.  Can you describe the steps a piece of mail goes through to be forwarded?


A
In typical processing, yes, I can.  Typically what would happen is that a delivery carrier would determine that a mail piece cannot be delivered as addressed due to a customer's change of address order.  The carrier would then return to the delivery unit and place that mail piece into a section that would cause that mail piece to be dispatched to what we call a CSF or computerized forwarding system unit.


Q
Does that section where the carrier puts it have a particular name?


A
I am not aware of the terminology within the delivery unit, other than it is generally a case or it is a tray that all carriers deposit forwarded mail into.  After dispatch to the CSF unit, the CSF operations would basically be to place that mail onto what's called a mechanized terminal.  An operator would -- the mechanize terminal would present the mail piece in front of an operator, who would key what's known as an extract code, consisting of elements of the customer's name and the address.


Q
Now, is that the first four letters of the last name and the first three letters of the street address?  Is that the extract code?


A
The first four characters of the customer's last name, last three digits of the primary address, street address.


Q
So, if the street address is 2014, it would be 014?


A
That is correct.


Q
Okay.


A
Upon the completion of that data entry, a record would typically be retrieved from the CSF computer system's database, that would provide back to the system the forwarding address.  A label would be applied to the mail piece.


Q
One of those yellow labels?


A
One of those infamous yellow sticky labels would be applied to the mail piece.  The customer's new address information would be printed upon the yellow label and then most likely a bar code would be applied to the yellow label.  And the mail piece would be sorted to a pocket that would subsequently be taken back into the processing and distribution center, where it would be sorted for final delivery.


Q
Okay.  Let's try a few non-typical things.  If mail gets delivered to a customer and the customer marks it as return to sender, forward, no longer here, when the carrier brings it back to the section, it's treated the same way, whether the carrier notices it or the customer notices it?


A
My understanding is that, no, it's not treated the same way.


Q
Okay.


A
Pieces that are endorsed by the recipient at the original address are treated as reentry mail and they are not actually acted upon for forwarding or return handling per the normal standard.  The Postal Service cannot make a decision to forward a piece of mail through the CSF unit, unless the carrier is aware that the change of address order is on file.



So, where a customer has marked the mail piece up, the mail piece is simply reintroduced into a mail stream operation, which would cause that information to be listed through probably a remote encoding center operations that would cause the mail piece to be directed to the new address.  So, it would not typically route through the CSF unit for forwarding.


Q
So, the mail that I get that's still addressed to the people that lived in the house 20 years ago, that I say return to sender, first-class mail, would actually go through a remote encoding process, not the CSF process?  There certainly is no change of address on file for those people.


A
To clarify, only when a change of address order is on file would a mail piece typically be routed to CSF.  Another case where a mail piece would be routed to CSF is that if the mail piece is undeliverable as addressed for a reason that is non-related and the customer or the mailer was participating in ACS, typical return to sender mail, mail such as you've described, where you've marked up a new address, return to sender, would not process through CSF.  The carrier would bring that back to the delivery unit and deposit it into a collection stream that would cause it to go to the mail processing center for what's called return to sender handling.


Q
Okay.  I'll get to that in a minute.  Now, is the carrier supposed to keep track of how long it's been since somebody moved?  So, are they supposed to know it's been a year, the forwarding order has expired?  Or if it's been 14 months since somebody has moved, does it go to the CSF unit and get sent return to sender by the CSF unit?


A
In that case, yes.  I mean, your first question is, is the carrier responsible for knowing how long it's been; the answer is, yes.  The carrier typically maintains a record at their distribution case, where a log is kept of customer change of address order and the time period.



Mail is considered forwardable in months one through 18.  In months one through 12, the mail would be sent to CSF for forwarding to the new address.  In months 13 through 18, it would be sent into the CSF unit for application of a label for return to sender, basically announcing that the forwarding time has expired, which is a bit different than forwarding order expired.  Forwarding order expired typically occur after month 18.


Q
And what happens to mail in months 19 and so forth?


A
After the 18th month has elapsed since the customer's change of address, the mail is treated as non-move related and is typically returned to the sender as standard return to sender, generally with the designation attempted not known, and placed upon the mail piece.


Q
Okay.  And what is the process for return to sender mail?


A
I can describe the process for return to sender in general terms.  The mail would be brought back to the delivery unit and introduced into the mail processing center under an operation known as return to sender processing.  The mail piece would typically be put on a piece of automation, at which point in time the mail piece would be imaged and the return address would be presented to a remote encoding center operator, who would key that remote information up.  That would cause a bar code to be created that would route that mail piece to the customer or the mailer at the original address.


Q
Would it have a yellow label on it?


A
It would probably not have a yellow label on it.  Since it did not route through CSF, it would not have had a yellow label applied.  There would have been a process, and forgive me for not stating it earlier, whereby if a bar code previously existed on the mail piece, the mail piece would be first run through an operation, which puts what's called a LMLM, a letter mail labeling machine, that puts a white label over the bar code, so that we don't have two bar codes on the same mail piece giving conflicting instructions.


Q
Okay.  And so, it will now have the right bar code for returning it to sender and there would be some type of an endorsement on the envelope, either a stamp from the letter carrier or something that was handwritten by a customer; is that right?


A
That would be correct.


Q
And that's how the remote encoding site knows to type in the return address than the main address?


A
It's my understanding that the remote encoding site knows that they're focusing on the return address, because the process is run specifically for return to sender operation.


Q
Okay.  So, they do separate runs for return to sender operations?


A
It's my understanding, yes.


Q
Okay.  In your response to OCA/USPS-T4-20, you describe steps that are taken to return mail to sender.  Is that currently the standard method the Postal Service uses to return mail to sender, in most cases?


A
Give me one moment here to locate T4-20.


Q
Certainly.



(Witness reviews document.)


A
I apologize.  My filing system is not as efficient as it might have been.  I recall the response that I believe I describe in T4-20, which describes the process for return to sender and I believe that to be the typical handling.


Q
Okay.  Well, I, also, wanted you to look at your response to NAA/USPS-T4-11, in which you describe the return of Capital One's mail pieces and I wanted to make sure that we're talking consistently here, that the process described for Capital One mail is the same process that's described in your response to OCA/USPS-T4-20.


A
The response in T4-11 -- to NAA-T4-11, yes, it's similar to the process described in OCA-T4-20.


Q
Okay, good.  Yesterday, we were asking Mr. Crum about the differences between the cost of forwarding mail and returning mail.  Were you here for that discussion?


A
I was in the room, yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, we're still trying to clarify a few processing points about those cost differences and perhaps you could help us.  In your response to APWU/USPS-T4-1, you state that you're unaware of any changes the Postal Service has made in operational handling of mail, since the study of volume, characteristics, and cost of processing undeliverable as addressed mail.  However, the description of the mail stream processing in that document does not seem to match the description provided in OCA/USPS-T4-20.  Can you help clarify that?



Actually, why don't I give you a copy of the section of the study that I'm talking about.  It was a library reference I-82 and case R2000-1.  If you'll turn to page 55.  That's the section I'm referring to.  The paragraph that begins under the "general approach," the second large paragraph on page 55.  Have you had a chance to review that?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Okay.  This section indicates that the cost of mail processing for undeliverable as addressed mail that is forwarded is lower than is the cost of undeliverable as addressed mail that is returned to sender, because the former can be automated and the return to sender mail must be "returned manually due to the inability of automation sortation equipment/program to automatically process using the return address section."  Is this description of the handling to return to sender mail consistent with the process that is currently being used to return that mail, as you have described it in OCA/USPS-T4-20 and in your testimony today?


A
If I understand the question, you are asking, is the description that was contained on page 55 consistent with what I reported in my testimony.  I believe what's being reported on page 55 is the basis for what I am reporting or describing within my testimony.  The description, as it's contained on page 55, indicates that a manual processing is required to capture return to sender address information, and that is consistent with what I am describing in my testimony.  A wreck operator is manually encoding this.



At the point in time that the document was prepared, it is my understanding that the Postal Service had already began the implementation of the automated process for applying the bar code, rather than relying on the simple manual correction.


Q
Let me see if I get this straight.  Are you trying to tell me that back in -- well, this study was published in September of 1999; but, obviously, is based on sometime prior to that.  Are you saying that during the period of this study, that return to sender mail was being handling through the remote encoding unit, the way you've described it?


A
It is my understanding that that process had begun at the point in time that this study had been compiled, yes.


Q
Was it fully implemented to the extent it is today?


A
That, I cannot say.


Q
But, it had at least started to be implemented?


A
That is my understanding.


Q
Now, that process of doing it through the remote encoding site is obviously less costly to the Postal Service than doing it in a purely manual manner; isn't that right?


A
I can't speak to the costing differentials between the two processes.


Q
Well, prior to this information on return to sender mail being done through the special and remote encoding, how was the return to sender information put on to the envelopes that had to be returned to sender?


A
I apologize that I truly can't say.  My involvement in return to sender and ACS processing began in 1999, which was subsequent to this study.


Q
And even though you were at the Memphis facility prior to that, where the Postal Service has its change of address systems, you weren't familiar with the return to sender procedures --


A
That is correct.


Q
-- prior to 1999?


A
Yes.



MS. CATLER:  Okay.  Let's turn to a different subject now, though I would like to have entered into the record the document that I handed to witness Wilson for cross-examination purposes, so that the transcript will be comprehensible.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Actually, Mr. Chairman, it could be transcribed into the record and I recommend that we only do page 55, because that's the only one that was mentioned.  This report has several pages and I don't even know what the rest of the pages deal with.



MS. CATLER:  I just didn't want to go and give you one page out of context, so that I want to show you -- I think it also needs the cover to identify where the page is from.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  How about the cover and page 55.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Yes, that will be fine.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  The cover and page 55.




(The document referred to, the cover and page 55, was marked for identification.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



MR. MAY:  Mr. Chairman, is it simply being marked for identification or is it being admitted into evidence?  I understand the request will be reflected in the record.  But if you're asking for it to be entered into evidence, I object, because there's no sponsor for it.



MS. CATLER:  I want it marked for identification purposes --



MR. MAY:  That's fine.



MS. CATLER:  -- so it will be in the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Let's turn to a different subject now.  In your response to OCA/USPS-T4-17(d), you provided the 10 most common reasons for non-move related undeliverable as addressed mail.  Are those reasons listed in order of importance?


A
If you mean by the order of importance, by the order of frequency --


Q
Yes, I mean the order of frequency.


A
-- it's my recollection that, yes, that that does represent the ranking of the frequencies.


Q
Okay.  Next, I'd like to discuss PARS.  First of all, what does PARS stand for?


A
The acronym PARS refers to the Postal Automated Redirection System.


Q
And what is the goal of PARS?


A
In as few as words as possible, the goal of PARS is to bring to bear automation upon the processes involved with the handling and distribution and distribution of UAA mail.


Q
Will PARS improve for only forwarding or will it, also, improve returning mail to sender?


A
PARS will address both forwarding activity, as well as return to sender activity.


Q
Okay.  Let's first go through forwarding and then we'll go through return to sender mail.  Which step of the forwarding procedures discussed previously will be done away with, when PARS is introduced?


A
Could you repeat the question?  I'm sorry.


Q
Which steps of forwarding that are now done will not be done when PARS is introduced?


A
The steps that would be eliminated in the current process deal mainly with the handling that would be performed at the CFS unit, the manual encoding operation that the operator would key the extract code.  So, it would be primarily that function.


Q
By the way, what do you do when there's an extract code that more than two people have the same first four digits of the last name and last three digits of their address?


A
In the current environment, what would typically happen is, is that two addresses would be presented to an operator and an operator would make the decision as to which one of the two records is appropriate for the information that is found on the mail piece.  In the PARS world, a similar process will occur.


Q
But who will make a decision?


A
An operator will physically be engaged in making that decision.


Q
But, it won't be a CFS operator?


A
No.  It most likely will be an operator at the remote encoding center.


Q
Okay.  So, are those the only changes in the forwarding setup that will occur as a result of PARS?


A
That describes the major difference in the way handling will occur.  PARS will bring to bear the ability to forward mail pieces in what we call real-time mode or intercept mode, meaning it will be able to detect a mail piece in the mail stream that would require forwarding and be able to act upon it without the mail piece having to traverse to the carrier and then back in for that PARS handling.


Q
So, that's also a major change in the setup?


A
Yes.


Q
I take the ones that the carrier still find, that for some reason aren't picked up by PARS, will go -- they'll still bring back and bring to the post office.  But, the idea is that PARS will catch most of them, so that carriers won't be having to intercept the mail for which a forwarding order is still in place.


A
I would be careful with the term "most."  I'm not certain what degree PARS would intercept.  But, yes, PARS will be able to make real-time intercept decisions that would not require carrier intervention.


Q
Now, which steps of the ones discussed previously in return to sender mail will be done away with, when PARS is introduced?


A
Let me segregate it into the return to sender mail that is non-move related.  Return to sender that is move related will follow similar handling, except that PARS will make those processes without the current process.


Q
And by that, you mean mail between the 13th and 18th month after somebody moved?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  All right, so for all other return to sender mail.


A
Right.  That mail will typically have already traveled to the delivery unit and the carrier would have made the decision that the mail piece requires return to sender handling.  Processes within the delivery unit will be similar for the carrier.  There will be some changes in what we refer to as the nixie clerk, the clerk, who is responsible for collecting the mail from the carriers and preparing it for presentation.  The nixie clerk will no longer be required to manually stamp individual pieces, where it might be necessary to put the reason for non-delivery upon the mail piece.



The mail will then be returned to the plant; but rather than being presented to the current return to sender operation, it will go to a return to sender operation that involves the PARS technology.  By looking at the mail piece and the organization that the mail has been presented to the automated equipment, PARS will be able to apply the label and print the reason for non-delivery on it.



Where necessary, it will attempt to do an automated resolution of the return address.  If the automated resolution cannot be performed, a remote encoding operator will be tasked to perform that function.  The result of that process will be the application of a bar code and then the mail piece will be sorted for delivery.


Q
Now, do I understand correctly that PARS will generate address corrections and send them electronically to ACS users and that, at least for letters, that mail will no longer go through a CFS unit?


A
That's correct.  If in the handling of either the forwardable mail or the processing of the return to sender mail the PARS technology detects the presence of an endorsement or an ACS participation code, then PARS will capture that information and generate the appropriate outputs.


Q
Just so I'm clear on this, could you describe what is an ACS user and an ACS code?


A
Sure, I'd be happy to.  ACS references the address change service program that the Postal Service makes available to mailers.  Through the ACS program, mailers identify upon their mail piece their coding information that specifically identifies them to the ACS program.  They would typically print what we call an ACS participant code in the address block area of the mail piece.  They may or may not print what we refer to as an ACS key line, which would be a mailer specific or mailer developed code that they would use to linkage this mail piece back to their computer data.


Q
What exactly is a key line?


A
It's probably best described as the mailer's account number for that particular addressee and recipient.


Q
And what is the importance of the key line in the current system and its importance in the PARS system?


A
Well, the importance of an ACS key line comes into bear for identifying and linking mail pieces that are UAA for a non-move related reason.  So, if a mail piece cannot be delivered to an address on a mail piece because there is an insufficient address, the key line is the piece of information that is captured along with the reason code, insufficient information, that is communicated back to the mailer and allows the mailer to linkage that information to their address file.


Q
Oh, I see.  And so, they can then go and update that particular address?


A
Correct.


Q
So that a key line will have not only some information identifying the mailer; but, also, the specific address in its database?


A
The participant code, which is used on all ACS participating mail, identifies the mailer, advises our office in Memphis, who we should return this information to.  The key line belongs to the mailer and is used for their internal linking program.


Q
But, they could use it to go and specifically identify the record --


A
Yes.


Q
-- that it needs to be --


A
That is the purpose of the key line.


Q
Okay.  Now, am I correct in understanding that key lines are only provided by participants in the ACS system, that is those using endorsements on their mail?


A
I wouldn't necessarily state that.  Mailers may choose to have a key line type code embedded upon their mail piece, that they use for their own handling upon its return.  In the specific context of ACS, it's used for the purposes of identifying the specific mailing address.


Q
Referring to your response to APWU/USPS-T4-8, you discuss the differences in the information available to different systems.  Specifically, you're referring to the NCOA database and the CFS database.  Which database or databases will be available to the PARS system for determining forwarding?


A
First of all, to clarify the record, ACS is not, in and of itself, a database.  ACS, in and of itself, is a process in a program, to provide information services.



That database that begins all of the information that serves both ACS, NCOA, PARS, and current mail forwarding operations is the data that is captured at the CFS unit, when a customer completes a change of address order, to advise the Postal Service of what their new address is.  That information is typically keyed in by an operator at the CFS unit and then is stored locally in that CFS unit database.



That information becomes the basis for fulfilling ACS information.  The information that is key entered also becomes the basis for entry into NCOA.  Nightly, all the change of address orders that are entered in at the CFS units are collected by our office in Memphis and are moved into what we call the National Change of Address System database.


Q
Now, one thing I'm not clear about is once the PARS system is begun and takes over much of the work of the CFS unit, how will what you refer to as the CFS database be updated?  Will it continue to have a wider range of information in it than would the NCOA database?


A
No, it will not.  CFS unit databases is, by the very nature, a local database for the service area the CFS unit provides.  Data will still travel through the CFS operation before it gets integrated either into the National Change of Address database or the databases that we use to serve the PARS information.


Q
Now, is the database that's going to be used to serve the PARS information different from the NCOA database?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
How does it differ?


A
It differs in data content, the information that would typically be contained in the database.  Probably the easiest to describe difference would be for a temporary change of address.  The NCOA database does not implement or utilize changes of address that a customer indicates is temporary.  We do not share that information with mailers.  We do not use that information to correct mailer addresses, because it's temporary in nature, by its very design.  However, for the purposes of PARS, that information needs to be made available, so that PARS, during the time that the temporary change of address order is in effect, knows where to send a customer's mail piece.


Q
Okay.  Now, by the way, would the temporary change of address be in the local CFS database?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
Okay.  Mr. Crum, yesterday, was talking about how the NCOA database requires an exact match.  And if Charles L. Crum is what got typed in, Charles Crum is just not going to go and cut and certainly C. L. Crum is, also, not going to get a hit.  Does the PARS database go and have a broader matching setup than the NCOA exact match requirement?


A
The PARS process has two specific processes that it performs; one, which is the real-time interception.  And in that mode, it is closer to NCOA than it is to CFS.  The precision of the match is paramount before we make a real-time redirection decision.  However, if the mail piece gets passed to the PARS match and flows to the carrier and the carrier says, Charles L. Crum or C. L. Crum, no matter what you call him, he still moved, and it comes back in for a forwarding service, then a different set of logic algorithms are employed, including extract coding.


Q
Okay.  And what about the temporary change of address, would that be cut on the fly or not?


A
It would still follow the same what we call name recognition rules.  If there was a precise match to a level of confidence that says, we can make a forwarding decision, PARS would make the forwarding decision.  If it fell below the match logic threshold, it would be allowed to go to the carrier, so the carrier can make the on-the-street decision, that the mail piece required forwarding.


Q
In implementing PARS, has the Postal Service modified, in any way, its forms to accept various different forms of names for people, so that if I'm moving and some of my mail comes to Susan L. Catler and some comes to Susan Catler and some to Sue Catler, I can put all three of those things in there and they would all be a match?


A
We do have an effort currently underway with our Office of Consumer Affairs, to look at that particular issue.  But, at this point now, there is a single name entered upon the change of address form that we act upon.


Q
Okay.  Can PARS distinguish between different classes of mail?


A
Yes, it can.


Q
So does that mean that if the Postal Service is running mixed mail through automation equipment, standard, as well as first-class mail, that it will -- and it spots an exact match, on first-class mail it will forward it according to the forwarding information.  What will it do for standard mail?


A
If we are dealing with a piece of standard mail that doesn't have an endorsement that indicates a customer desire for forwarding, PARS will recognize that as a standard mail piece for which a change of address order is on file.  If the corrected position is to dispose of the mail piece, PARS will instruct that the mail piece be disposed.


Q
Okay.  And so, there will be a bin at the end of the machine somewhere, this is mail to throw out?


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  You state in your response to APWU/USPS-T4-5, that the idea of CSR option two originated in 2001.  When was the decision made to begin offering the CSR option two service?


A
The decision was proposed as the result of a mailer's technical advisory committee workgroup in May 2001.  It was, at that point in time, that we began to undertake the effort of circulating the idea for what we call internal clearance.  That culminated in May of 2002, with the return from the stakeholder parties of their clearance documentation.


Q
Okay.  Now, it's not in effect now, is it?


A
It's not currently in effect, no.


Q
Now, the NSA between the Postal Service and Capital One Services requires that the programming changes and the regulatory changes to make CSR option two operational be ready by February 1, 2003, and you indicated in your testimony that CSR option two will be offered as of January of 2003.  Does that mean that regardless of what happens in this case or where this case is, at the start of January 2003, that CSR option two service will be offered by the Postal Service in January 2003 to any customer that requests it?


A
The intent is, yes, to make change service request, option two, available as an ACS program option to all first-class mailers, commencing in January 2003.


Q
Okay.  And are you aware of what regulatory changes are necessary, in order to make that happen?


A
I am not specifically aware of the regulatory requirements necessary to make that happen, no.


Q
But, in your testimony, you indicate that it will be ready in January 2003.  Is that still the case?


A
That is my understanding, yes, it will be available for utilization in January 2003.


Q
In Mr. Crum's testimony yesterday, he indicated that there is a Postal Service warehouse in Richmond, Virginia, where all of the return mail for Capital One goes before it's picked up by Capital One or one of its vendors, and that this warehouse was basically only for all the Capital One return mail.  Are there other USPS warehouses for other mailers with large return volume?


A
I don't know.


Q
Are you familiar with the one in Richmond?


A
No, I am not.


Q
At some point in your testimony, you talk about 15 percent of the change of address cases falling through the cracks, that only 85 percent generate electronic notices and that the other 15 percent fall through the crack.  Could you explain what this 15 percent is that falls through the crack?


A
I'll try.  When a mailer enters into the ACS program, they often enter into it with the expectation of the understanding that this will eliminate their return mail volume 100 percent.  We know historically that that is not a fact.  We know that there are many contributing reasons why a mail piece that would appear to have all the necessary information to be returned through ACS, in fact, does not comes back through the ACS system, but instead returned manually.



As part of my testimony to prepare for the Capital One NSA, a question was posed as what would be an appropriate percentage to utilize, and that was tasked to me to respond to.  And based upon my understanding, I identified that we would anticipate that as much as 15 percent of mail bearing ACS may not, in fact, be provided ACS service.



The reasons are many that a mail piece may not get the ACS service that might be intended.  Obviously, one of them is just simply errors that occur in our inability to identify and provide ACS service.  There's also a fact that not all return mail comes back through the CFS unit operation, as we mentioned earlier.  Sometimes, customers mark mail up and we simply then return it.



So, there are a number of elements that I was asked to identify that would make up the 15 percent, and I believe I addressed that in the testimony.



MS. CATLER:  I have no further questions, at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Counsel for APWU has covered much of the ground I had hoped to cover, so let me start by trying to follow up on a couple of Q&As.  Back at the very beginning, one of the first questions she asked was to describe the basic process for catching the UAA piece at the outset and you mentioned that the carriers -- the expectation of the carrier will catch that first, right?


A
The carrier is typically the first place where a piece of UAA mail is identified, yes.


Q
And the expectation is the carrier will identify that piece during the casing process or is it when the carrier is actually out on the route?


A
I would anticipate that it would occur in both locations.  For mail that the carrier is physically casing, they might make that decision.  For mail that comes to them in what we call their delivery point sequencing sortation, they probably wouldn't find it until they're actually at the address, attempting to make delivery.


Q
Do you have any sense of which is a more typical occurrence?


A
I don't.


Q
And the question about the CFS units, where are they?


A
Well, we have 216 or 219, I don't know what the current count is, of CFS units distributed throughout the United States.  They are typically in areas that are adjacent or nearby mail processing facilities.  But, they are spread throughout the United States.


Q
Are they usually co-located with a --


A
There is a percentage of CFS units that are co-located with -- I'm anticipating you mean mail processing facilities.


Q
And if you could turn back to the cross-examination exhibit, page 55 of the Price Waterhouse Cooper's report from September 10, 1999.  I believe you stated that by September of 1999, the Postal Service had begun using automated processes to apply the bar codes; is that correct?


A
What I believe I indicated was that, in September 1999, there were plants that were, in fact, doing automated processing.


Q
Was that all plants or some, at that point?


A
I don't know.  I think the paragraph indicates, near the end of the paragraph, is that to increase the use of automation equipment.  So, I would infer from that, that there was some automation equipment already in use.


Q
And at what point in time did you come on the scene?  I think you indicated that you came on the scene after this was underway --


A
I became part of what we call the National Change of Address organization in, I believe it was November 1999.


Q
Okay.  Do you know when the automated process, described here, began?


A
I do not.


Q
Okay.  And before then, is it your understanding it was more manual than it was after the automation process that was introduced?


A
I would anticipate that in the absence of automation, the processing was performed manually, yes.


Q
Is the implementation complete now?


A
I do not know.


Q
I want to talk about the PARS a little bit now.  I believe in one of your responses, you testified that phase one of PARS should become operational in, I think it was July of next year, 2003; is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
What is phase one?


A
Phase one was the segment of the equipment procurement and deployment that got approval by the Board of Governors.  It called for deploying PARS technology to, I believe the number was 53 mail processing facilities throughout the country.


Q
Is there a phase two contemplated?


A
There is.  What I understand a phase two contemplated, to follow phase one termination pending Board of Governor approval.


Q
After phase one, but before phase two, we'll have PARS approximately 53 mail processing centers.  Will that result in the shutting down of some CFS units?


A
I'm not privy to what the plans are for the administration of CFS units.  I don't know, at this point in time, that they are scheduled for closure, as a result of the implementation or the completion of phase one.


Q
Is it your expectation, with the implementation of phase one, that the CFS units should have less to do?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
And if I may add to that point, too.  CFS units will still have a responsibility for processing non-machinable mail.  PARS will only handle machinable mail.  So, CFS units will remain for the purposes of handling the non-machinable mail volume that's not currently eligible to be processed through PARS.


Q
And where will the PARS equipment be?  Is it on some of the sorting machinery in the processing plants?  Where will PARS be put?


A
Yes.  I mean, within the 53 plants that will be implemented with PARS, technology will be added to existing mail processing equipment, multi-line optical character readers, bar code sorters, facer canceler systems, to be able to perform the function.


Q
So the idea is that in addition to all the things that those pieces of equipment will now do, they'll be able to identify the pieces and make appropriate changes that the PARS system is going to implement.  So, it's just one more feature that that equipment will be able to do?


A
Yes, I believe that's a fair characterization.


Q
Is there a relationship or connection between PARS and CSR option two?


A
If I can ask you to clarify the question.  Are you asking is there a dependency of one upon the other, or vice versa?


Q
Is one dependent upon the other?  Will they operate as substitutes?  Will they operate independently?


A
No, I would think they would be best characterized as independent.


Q
Okay.  And why is that?


A
Well, CSR option two is a feature of the ACS program, which is unrelated to PARS, except for the fact that PARS will provide ACS information services.  But, they're independent of each other, in terms of their operation.


Q
So, PARS will be feeding information into the ACS system?


A
PARS will be in lieu of a manual operation to capture ACS information.  PARS will be tasked to provide that information.


Q
Okay.  Are you familiar with the return process for Capital One's mail?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
You did not accompany Mr. Crum to the warehouse in Richmond?


A
No, I did not.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Baker, could you speak up just a little bit?



MR. BAKER:  I'm sorry.  My apologies, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
One last line of questions.  Mr. Plunkett, in response to an interrogatory to him, said that the USPS's address management systems identify individual permit holders using unique identifiers and, thereby, that will enable the automated measurement of Capital One's address correction activity.  Are you familiar with how that would happen?


A
No, I'm not.


Q
You don't know -- okay.  Are you familiar with the conferring system?


A
Only peripherally.


Q
Okay.  Well, no one here seems to know how much of Capital One's mail is forwarded.  Do you know whether the confirmed data could be used to come up with that number?


A
I don't believe so.



MR. BAKER:  No more questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Wilson.


A
Good afternoon.


Q
Could I take you back to the famous page 55 of the cross-examination exhibit.  And then the paragraph that we've been focusing on, could you look at the clause that begins, it's on the second line of that paragraph, "while UAA mail that is returned to sender, although primarily machinable letter mail, must be processed manually due to the inability of automated sortation equipment/programs to automatically process using the return address section."



Now, let's work backwards in the clause.  Return address section, that's referring to just the return address on the mail piece?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
And then the inability of automation equipment to automatically process using the return address, does that mean that, at least when this was written, the automation equipment couldn't identify the return address?


A
That would be one reason.  But, I believe would be the case that not all the equipment could actually focus its camera to the upper left corner of the mail piece or be capable of seeing the upper left corner of the mail piece.


Q
I believe you indicated that you do not know how return mail was being processed in the year that this study was done, is that correct?


A
I had no direct familiarity with it.



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman, could we ask the Postal Service to provide a description of the processing of return mail in fiscal year 1998?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie?



MS. MCKENZIE:  Well, I'd like to know why we're doing fiscal year 1998.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  This study relies on the FY-98 IOCS, CRA, and RPW.  So, I assume it was conducted in 1998 and that the sentence I was just discussing with the witness pertains to 1998.  If there's another interpretation, I'd be glad to be corrected.



MS. MCKENZIE:  The Postal Service hasn't been relying on this study, though, Mr. Chairman, as the basis underlying this case.



MR. BAKER:  Well, Mr. Chairman, I would point out that library reference 69, upon what Mr. Crum used for the source of some of his costing figures, did rely on fiscal year 1998 IOCS.



MS. MCKENZIE:  And I might point out that it specifically referred to the study as the basis for the update in my submission.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie, can you see if you can get that for us?



MS. MCKENZIE:  Okay.  And let me make sure I have this correctly, that in fiscal year 1998, what type of --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich, would you repeat your request again to Ms. McKenzie?



MR. COSTICH:  Sure.  My understanding of the information on page 55 indicates that returns were processed manually in FY 1998.  I'd like to get a description of how returns were processed in FY 1998.  If there was more than one way, if some plants did it one way and others another, I'd like to know that.  But, ultimately, I think everyone is trying to get at 29 cents for the cost of returns.  It doesn't seem to be consistent with automated processing of returns.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie?



MS. MCKENZIE:  And it does strike me, this would have been appropriate for discovery, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, at this point, it seems that several people are interested in it.  The Chair would appreciate your getting us this information.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Okay, will do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Mr. Wilson, could I direct your attention to your testimony, page five.


A
Yes.


Q
Lines four and five.  There is a sentence there that says, "For move related mail, the operator manually keys enough information from the mail piece to retrieve the recipient's new address."  What is this enough information?


A
That was my attempt to relate the encoding of the extract code, the first four characters of the recipient's last name, the last three digits of their address.


Q
And if I could now turn your attention to your response to interrogatory APWU/USPS-T4-8.


A
Yes.


Q
And here is where you're discussing the differences between what NCOA is capable of doing in terms of correcting customers' mail lists, as opposed to what the CFS units can do.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And I believe you said earlier that the information at the CFS units is provided by change of address orders.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Is that form 3575?


A
That is correct.


Q
Are you familiar with that form?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Does that form ask the customer who is filling it out to indicate whether the change is for an individual or a family or a business?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
I'd like to focus on what happens when the choice family is indicated.  Does that mean that any piece of mail addressed to that home, business, apartment will be forwarded?


A
The identification of family, yes, suggests that everybody with the same last name at that primary address is moving to the new address indicated on the form.


Q
And does that ‑- does the family indication carry through into NCOA when it collects information from the CFS units?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
That suggests to me that at least in some cases the exact match problem is not going to arise because only the last name is what will have to match.  Is that correct?


A
To a degree, that is correct.  Within NCOA matching operation, there are two elements that the customer can dictate.  One is called whether or not they are requesting or allowing family only matches or whether or not they are requiring a complete what we call individual match constraint.



So even in the circumstance where a family change of address has been submitted, a customer can indicate their preference that they want all elements of name information to match.


Q
Do you know how Capital One uses NCOA in terms of requiring an individual match or a family match?


A
I do not know their particular preference, no.


Q
But if a customer, any customer, were to select this family option, then you would not have the exact match problem that you have described in your response?


A
It would be ‑- it would probably be greatly reduced.  There would still be circumstances whereby ‑- I can share with you an example.  If the change of address is filed as Rodham-Clinton, but the mail piece or the address in the mailer's file is only for Rodham or for Clinton, that may not necessarily constitute a match.


Q
Do you have any sense of how frequently that occurs?


A
The use of hyphenated last names?


Q
Yes.


A
It is not significant.  It is multiple percents, though, of change of address orders, probably in the 2 to 3 percent range.


Q
Do you have a sense of what proportion of change of address orders are checked family?


A
Yes, I do.  I believe the current distribution is approximately 52 percent of change of address orders are flagged as individual, 42 percent are flagged family, and the remaining 6 percent are indicated as business moves.


Q
Could I direct your attention to your response to interrogatory APWU/USPS-T4-11?


A
Yes.


Q
In the second sentence of your response, you say in FY 1996, the Postal Service adopted the move update requirement for all first class mailers seeking automation or presort discounts, which requires that these mailers perform an update to their address files for customer change of address within 180 days of the mail entry date.  Do you know why the Postal Service adopted that requirement?


A
The basis for establishing the move update requirement was an effort to drive down the cost associated with handling undeliverable as addressed mail, specifically that mail which required forwarding.


Q
The sense that I get from your response to the previous interrogatory that we were discussing, APWU No. 8 I believe it was, is that NCOA ‑- using NCOA to meet the move update requirement doesn't do a very good job of filtering out these moves.  Is that a correct understanding?


A
Well, in the context of what NCOA was designed for, which is to correct addresses when a high degree of confidence exists, I believe NCOA performs the service that it was intended for.  But it is clear that NCOA in and of itself is not capable of correcting all change of addresses that occur.



I can share with you some historical data about NCOA match rates over the 15 or 16 years of its life cycle.  It typically corrects a 4 percent match rate.  So for any typical address file that is presented to it, the average average correction ratio is about 4 percent.  When that is contrasted with what the Bureau of the Census reports as the typical move rate of American public at 17 percent, I think it indicates that NCOA is capable on average of correcting 4 percent of what would be a 17 percent population, or roughly 25 percent of the potential changes of address.


Q
Do you know how much it costs a mailer to use NCOA to meet the move update requirement?


A
For mailers who elect to use NCOA, which is one of the four options a mailer can utilize, the price is market driven.  It typically runs somewhere in the 50 cents to $2 price range, depending upon what other bundled type services the mailer might acquire from the service provider.


Q
When you say 50 cents to $2 ‑-


A
I'm sorry, 50 cents to $2 per thousand records processed.


Q
I'm wondering why the Postal Service would even offer that as an option for mailers to meet the move update requirement if it can only correct 25 percent of the addresses that need to be corrected.  Can you speak to that?


A
NCOA has been an established program since 1985, I believe the inception was.  And I believe the Postal Service sees value in fixing addresses before they are inserted into the mail stream and cause us to incur a rehandling charge.  It was offered as a suite of options so that mailers had choice.  And the options include also participation in the address change service program, utilization of an NCOA type product known as fast forward, or simply endorsing a mail piece with an endorsement to indicate the mailer's desire to receive address corrections.



So because no one requirement was capable of fitting all customer needs, the four options were presented.


Q
I get the impression that the electronic notification of change of address allows for the correction of a lot higher proportion of addresses related to moves.  Is that correct?


A
ACS would typically capture more of the move-related activity than the other programs would, yes, sir.


Q
Wouldn't that suggest that that would be a good alternative for the Postal Service to stress or even perhaps be the only alternative that the Postal Service would allow as an address hygiene mechanism for presort and automation mailers?


A
In a perfect world, where we could insist that mailers implement one alternative and one alternative only, ACS would be one of the leading candidates that we would want to stress.  But because ACS forces the Postal Service to incur costs with both the forwarding or the return handling, as well as the provision of ACS, NCOA is attractive because a vast majority of that can occur outside of Postal Service operations and limit our cost and our need to handle that mail multiple times.


Q
But it doesn't really do that, right?  Seventy-five percent of the move address changes don't get caught by NCOA.



MS. McKENZIE:  Objection, Mr. Chairman.  He is arguing with the witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  I'll rephrase the question.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Earlier you indicated that NCOA corrects about 25 percent of the addresses that need to be corrected.  Is that what you said?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Which would leave 75 percent of potentially correctable addresses still uncorrected.  Is that correct?


A
That is correct.  If I may, though, NCOA offers substantially greater processing capability.  In Fiscal Year 2002, the NCOA process corrected over 9 billion customer addresses, which far exceeds the number of corrections that could have been supplied through ACS.  So the sheer volume of corrections that NCOA can provide, even though it is only a portion of the total, still is of significant benefit.


Q
So if NCOA ‑- when you say corrected 9 billion addresses, you mean 9 billion pieces of mail?


A
No.  I mean 9 billion addresses.  Companies submitted to NCOA licensees something in excess of 225 billion address records, for which NCOA was able to identify and correct 9 billion of them.  Now how many of those turn into physical mail pieces cannot be identified.


Q
So if it corrected 9 billion, there were another 27 billion that it didn't correct?


A
If we did the reverse application of the 25/75 percent ratio, that would be a fair deduction.


Q
Now under the NSA, Capital One is going to receive electronic notification of forwarding for no charge.  Is that correct?


A
That is my understanding, yes.


Q
The OCA asked witness Plunkett why providing CSR option two to first class mailers at no charge would be a bad idea, and his response was that it would discourage mailers from doing preaddress hygiene and that they could then use their participation in ACS as ‑-



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, I would like counsel from the OCA to give a citation.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  I don't have that right at hand.  If we want to take a break, I can look for it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Why don't we take a five minute break.  We'll come back at 10 minutes of 3:00.



(Recess)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich, were you able to find the document?



MR. COSTICH:  Yes.  My apologies to Mr. Plunkett.  Something in the response I had in mind was not one of his.  It was an institutional response to an interrogatory to Mr. Wilson.  Something about the wording of the answer made me think of Mr. Plunkett, but ‑-



(Laughter)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I hope you're not offended, Mr. Plunkett.



(Laughter)



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
The question that I was referring to asked if it wouldn't be a good idea to offer ACS or CSR option to ‑- at no charge to first class mailers.  And the institutional response noted that offering option two at no charge would create an incentive for mailers to abandon the use of NCOA or fast forward in favor of ACS as a means of meeting the move update requirement.



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Costich, are you talking about for a prospective ACS mailer or a current ACS mailer?



MR. COSTICH:  I thank counsel for that.  Yes.  This is a prospective ACS mailer.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Could you speak up just a little louder, Mr. Costich, please?  Thank you.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Now my problem is that your testimony today seems to indicate that ACS provides a much higher quality of address correction service than NCOA.



MS. McKENZIE:  Objection, Mr. Chairman.  That mischaracterizes his testimony.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you clarify that, please, Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Yes.  Perhaps I have misunderstood, or ‑- leave it at that.  Is it correct that in your view ACS provides a higher quality of address correction service than NCOA?



THE WITNESS:  I would not describe it as a higher quality of service.  And the motivation to that is ACS provides information on a different level of criteria.  ACS potentially provides a higher quantity of corrections, but there can be more circumstances in an ACS provided response, where the information is not directly connected to the input name.



As example, if Jim Wilson files an individual change of address, and mail pieces for Barbara Wilson is presented for delivery at the old address, the carrier, based upon his knowledge or her knowledge that both Jim Wilson and Barbara Wilson no longer reside at this address will submit Barbara Wilson mail for forwarding based upon the Jim Wilson change of address record.  And so consequently, a mailer could receive back a change of address for Jim Wilson that was originated or initiated by mailing to Barbara Wilson.



So from a perspective of quality, that is lower than NCOA because that would not happen in an NCOA operation.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
In the example you just gave, would there be a key line on that piece that would be used at the CFS unit?


A
That is not a requirement for the fulfillment of a change of address record.  ACS provides a new address back in cases both with or without the presentation of a key line.


Q
In the case of Capital One, Capital One and assuming the NSA is adopted, would there have been a key line on that piece of mail to Barbara Wilson?


A
I would anticipate in that circumstance, yes.  There would be a key line that was connected to Barbara Wilson.  The ACS provided record would clearly contain Jim Wilson, though.


Q
If it contained the key line, then Capital One would be able to associate it with the correct record in its database.  Is that correct?


A
It would be able to associate Jim Wilson's change of address with the origination of Barbara Wilson's record, but it still begs the question did Barbara Wilson truly move to Jim Wilson, or did she kick Jim Wilson out and move someplace else.  Please let's not find out.



(Laughter)



MR. COSTICH:  Well, with that, I will finish up, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Olsen.  It doesn't seem as though he is here.  Is there any other party who wishes to cross-examine this witness?  Mr. May.



MR. MAY:  I have some follow-up.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, shall I check with the bench first and then see what ‑-



MR. MAY:  Oh, excuse me.  Excuse me.  Yes.



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MR. COSTICH:  Before you do that, I neglected to ask some pending interrogatories that I understand this witness is prepared to answer and would save at least a few electrons, if not a few trees.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Proceed.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Mr. Wilson, could I direct your attention to interrogatory OCA/USPS-T4-28?


A
Yes.


Q
Are you prepared to answer that interrogatory today?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Okay.  Let me just read the questions, and then you can provide answers, and the record will be reasonably clear.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you speak up, please?



MR. COSTICH:  Sorry, Mr. Chairman.



The interrogatory directs your attention to the response to OCA/USPS-T4-14.  And part A says, "National change of address and fast forward processing represent two premailing address hygiene options for complying with the move update requirement for first class mail."  Please identify any other premailing address hygiene options for complying with the move update requirement.



THE WITNESS:  NCOA and fast forward are the two premailing address hygiene functions that exist for complying with move update.  There is a third function can be considered premailing, which is called 99 percent test, whereby a mailer proves that the currency of their mailing lists has no more or possesses no more than a 1 percent ratio of change of address potentials in its database.  So it is used in fairly limited circumstances where a mailer describes, for example, statutory or regulatory restrictions on utilizing NCOA or fast forward and can prove, for example, in the telecommunications industry, that change of address comes just as quickly to the telephone company as it might come to the Postal Service as its part of the normal process for disconnecting and reconnecting telephone service.



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Part B of the question says, "Please rank from most effective to least effective the following options for complying with the move update requirement for first class mail and explain your ranking for each."  And then it lists NCOA processing, fast forward processing, address change service participation, any additional hygiene options identified in part A, and requiring Capital One to update its address database within two business days of receiving electronic address change information.


A
I would describe the effectiveness to be pretty much as it's presented.  NCOA processing, because it does in fact correct records before they become mail and require additional handling, followed by fast forward processing.  The reason fast forward falls below NCOA is that it contains a much smaller set of historical data.  NCOA contains four years of archived data.  Fast forward contains approximately 13 months of archived data.



So those two premailing services I would describe as being most effective because they fix the address before they become a UAA mail piece.  That would be followed by participation in address change service because now you're at least having an opportunity to correct the addresses based upon a specific instance of UAA.



I would, however, characterize that there is an even more significant construction of address hygiene, which is the combination of a premailing service, such as NCOA and fast forward, coupled with a post-mailing service of ACS so that we fix all we can before you put the mail in, and then we fix as much as can be identified as the result of the mailing to avoid the future instances of UAA.



The final or roman numeral V requiring Capital One to update its address databases is not a move update requirement.  That is a component of the NSA.  However, I think the establishment of a requirement upon a mailer to update in a specific time frequency adds great value because it ensures that the information is being applied.  In today's model, although a customer receives an ACS notification, there is no mandatory requirement for application.  We anticipate, and we would expect the mailer to comply with the spirit and the intent.  However, there is no enforcement mechanism to ensure that they do.


Q
And what about the 99 percent rule that you mentioned?


A
I would not consider that to be an address hygiene function because it is something that is happening outside of the traditional address hygiene operations.


Q
Could you look at interrogatory 29?  And are you prepared to answer that one?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Okay.  That reads, "Please refer to your response to OCA/USPS-T4- ‑-


A
18A.


Q
18A, where it states, "The frequency that an ACS participant retrieves or is provided electronic notification records is at its discretion, absent a commitment to retrieve the records at a stated frequency."  Please confirm that Capital One has provided or is intending to provide the Postal Service with a commitment to retrieve electronic notification records at a stated frequency.  If you do not confirm, please explain.


A
My response would be confirmed.


Q
I also have some interrogatories that were originally directed to witness Crum, but I understand have been redirected to you and that you can answer now.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  Can I request the citation?


Q
Interrogatory OCA/USPS-T3-30.


A
Yes.


Q
And that states, "Please refer to your response to POIR No. 2, question 7.  Your estimate of costs avoided appears to assume the avoidance of between 10.5 million and 2.2 million forwards."  Now are you prepared to ‑- witness Crum responded to the first few of these.  Which ones are you prepared to respond to?


A
I am prepared to respond to items E through and including K.


Q
Okay.  Subpart E reads, "Please confirm that most of Capital One's repeat forwards are eliminated through use of NCOA updating.  If you do not confirm, please provide your estimate of forwards not eliminated through use of NCOA updating and show its derivation."


A
My response would be not confirmed.  As I stated earlier, NCOA only captures and corrects approximately 25 percent of all potential change of address occurrences, thereby leaving approximately 75 percent uncorrected.


Q
Part F reads, "Please confirm that a first class solicitation mailing that is sent immediately after NCOA updating would generate almost no forwards, paren, because all of the addresses have just been corrected, close paren.  If you do not confirm, please explain."


A
My response would be not confirm, and I would refer you back to item E.


Q
Subpart G reads, "Please confirm that a first class solicitation mailing that is sent immediately after NCOA updating would generate the most repeat forwards, paren, e.g., almost none."


A
I would respond not confirmed.  And again, I would refer you back to item E.


Q
If I could just follow up on that for a second.  I can understand now why almost none would not be confirmed.  But would it still be the case that a mailing sent out immediately after an NCOA update would generate fewer repeat forwards than a mailing that was sent out later?


A
On the whole, I would say yes, that's a true statement.


Q
Subpart H says, "Please confirm that a first class solicitation mailing that is sent immediately before NCOA updating should generate the most forwards.  If you do not confirm, please explain."


A
I would respond confirmed.


Q
Subpart I reads, "Please confirm that a first class solicitation mailing that is sent immediately before NCOA updating would generate the fewest repeat forwards, paren, e.g., almost none, close paren, because there would be virtually no time in which to remail to the same addresses.  If you do not confirm, please explain."


A
My initial response to that is that it was not confirmed, and that I would refer you back to E.  I would acknowledge, though, that I'm operating without the benefit of the reference here.  So I want to be certain that I don't understand the concept of the question.  Can I ask you to restate it one more time?


Q
"Please confirm that a first class solicitation mailing that is sent immediately before NCOA updating would generate the fewest repeat forwards, paren, e.g., almost none, close paren, because there would be virtually no time in which to remail to the same addresses.  If you do not confirm, please explain."


A
I would stand on not confirmed, and I would refer you back to item E.


Q
Subpart J reads, "Please explain why, quote, 'Capital One now has a comparatively high rate of repeat forwards, ellipsis,' close quote, when it currently corrects its solicitation addresses every 60 days."


A
I would simply refer you to item E.


Q
Comparatively high rate of repeat forwards would depend not only on how well NCOA corrects addresses, but also on how frequently Capital One mails.  Is that correct?


A
That would be correct, yes.



MR. COSTICH:  And I think I got an answer to part K from witness Crum.



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, that is accurate.  Witness Crum did answer part K.



MR. COSTICH:  And that completes my cross-examination, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.  Are there any questions from the bench?  Commissioner Hammond.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Yes, I have got a question or two, mostly for clarification.  And I still don't always use the correct terms, so you may have to bear with me, Mr. Wilson.  But if you would consider a letter-shaped piece of mail with a clearly identifiable and correct return mail address that's definitely in the ACS database, and let's call that a clean piece of mail, and if you would contrast that with a nonletter size or nonmachinable piece of mail ‑- it may have a hard to identify return address, it may be wrong, or it's not in the ACS database ‑- and let's call that a dirty piece of mail.  Would there be a cost difference in processing those two pieces of mail?



THE WITNESS:  If I understand the basis of the question, Commissioner Hammond, you're asking me is it harder to process a piece of mail that is a lesser quality piece of mail than a higher quality piece of mail?



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Well, I'm not saying whether it's harder or not.  I'm saying is there a cost difference between processing the clean piece of mail and the dirty piece of mail.



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure I can answer that.  I can't attest to what the additional handling requirements might be that might add to the cost of that.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Well, like, for instance, like in this scenario, it's a nonmachinable piece.  Would that add to the cost?



THE WITNESS:  Recognizing that the nonmachinable piece would travel a different pathway that would have different costs associated with it, then those costs might be higher, yes.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  But really, you're not wanting to say that a cost difference exists between that clean piece of mail and dirty piece of mail?



THE WITNESS:  My reluctance to answer is that I wouldn't know what additional steps might be necessary to handle the, quote, "dirty" piece of mail.  If that introduced additional handling events, I would presume that cost would probably go up.  However, in the human, in the operator intervention world, if a human set of eyeballs can interpret it and understand it, whether it was clean or dirty, I don't necessarily see that that would change the cost differences.



COMMISSIONER HAMMOND:  Okay.  All right.  That's all.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Good afternoon, witness Wilson.  First of all, I wanted to clarify.  I wanted to understand this, and I think Mr. Baker even asked you this.  Am I to understand that you say you have never been to a Capital One facility?



THE WITNESS:  That is correct.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Period, okay.  Is there anything to the contention or to the belief that Capital One would be able to manipulate the timing of its mailing to possibly influence leakage?



THE WITNESS:  Sir, I'm not familiar with the concept of leakage, so it would be hard for me to respond to that.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Well, then can you answer this for me because I notice that you basically did some I guess consulting/contractual work down in Memphis at the National Customer Support Center before you came in.  I'm assuming ‑- did you come in before Mr. Murphy departed, or did you succeed Mr. Murphy at the NCOA?



THE WITNESS:  Mr. Murphy hired me into the Postal Service, and I'm on staff at the National Customer Support Center.  I did not replace Mr. Murphy.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay then.  Also, in testimony that has been shared with us, is there any reason why the Postal Service does not keep up with the number of forwarded pieces, and is it just for Capital One, or is it for everybody?



THE WITNESS:  The Postal Service does have some sense of what the volume of forwarded mail pieces are in total as captured within processing in our CFS units.  However, it is not differentiated or it is not tracked individually by specific mailer ID.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay then.  Another question.  Do you have any idea, witness Wilson, how much nixie mail is in the stream in any given time?



THE WITNESS:  No specific knowledge.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Ballpark figure?



THE WITNESS:  I can ‑- I would suggest that other than what has been reported in LR69, which I believe establishes the volumes of nixie mail that would exist, that would be over the entire mail sample, and to arrive at what might participate or what might exist on any given point in time would have to be a factor of that.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  And so, in other words, you don't have any firsthand knowledge of discount leakage or ‑- even though I think you do know about ACS return savings, right?



THE WITNESS:  I am not specifically knowledgeable on the cost differentials of providing the ACS service.  My functional responsibility is the information flow, not the costing components.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  So that means you could not give me an opinion one way or the other as to whether or not savings of avoiding physical returns by Capital One has been overestimated or right in line with what it is that the Postal Service is leading us to believe?



THE WITNESS:  No, sir, I could not.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  And the last thing is I noticed that you are an inventor.  What is next on the drawing board?



THE WITNESS:  There are a few things that we hope to announce here very shortly.



VICE CHAIRMAN COVINGTON:  Okay.  Thanks, Mr. Chairman.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, Commissioner.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. May, I think you had a follow-up question.



MR. MAY:  I do.  If you'll direct your attention to your response to OCA No. 5.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



BY MR. MAY:


Q
You there report that for 2001, FY 2001, the total volume of first class mail, all first class mail, the total volume that received an electronic ACS notification was only 2,783,000 pieces?


A
That is correct.


Q
And that ‑- and then going to the broader character, that the stuff that was endorsed ASR, address service requested, the total for that was 24 million odd pieces.  And then it says here that the total number of first class mailers for all the millions in the country, the electronic address correction services provided only the 819 mailers?


A
That is correct.


Q
Not very popular service, is it?


A
Not as of this point.


Q
Would that have anything to do with the fact that it costs 20 cents apiece for electronic and 70 cents for manual correction?


A
Well, I would be careful with that distinction because there is a vast majority of people paying the 70 cents.  I think the reluctance of many mailers to migrate to address change services are more technical and aesthetic in nature.  Many mailers have indicated a reluctance to embed the participant codes and the endorsements necessary upon the mail piece.  Many mailers have indicated a reluctance or a difficulty in implementing the changes to the mail piece, changing the window layout and the reprogramming efforts.


Q
Now you have testified you intend to implement the option two procedure in January.


A
Yes.


Q
Assume that this NSA is not approved by this Commission.  Assume that.  Come January, will you still be giving physical returns of Capital One mail, or will Capital One be using ACS option two, change service address option two?


A
I'm not sure I understand the question.  If you ‑-


Q
Well, the Commission doesn't ‑- assume an environment in which this Commission does not approve the NSA.  Therefore, there is no deal, and you have testified you're going ahead with your option two endorsement anyway in January.  So there is no NSA, and now Capital One has the choice of using your option two and paying 20 cents or continuing to have the Postal Service return physical its mail.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Now if it will cost them exactly nothing to continue to get the physical pieces returned ‑- now let's assume that's ‑- we're talking about 100 million pieces, at least, are we not, since their estimated volumes are 1.4 billion, and their estimated returns are 9.6 percent?  So we're talking about over 100 million pieces of physically returned mail, are we not?



So they have a choice of having in this environment where there is no NSA approved, they can either for free have you bring all their mail back, at which point they'll be told that, yeah, there is no ‑- this address is not any good, according to you, or they can pay you 20 cents.  That is, they can pay you $20 million to find out the same information and a little bit more.



Now what do you think they're going to do?


A
I would assume that in their analysis of the business case, they would opt to maintain free returns.


Q
So would that be good for the Postal Service?  Will that help the bottom line of the Postal Service?


A
In my humble opinion, no, it wouldn't.



MR. MAY:  Thank you.  That's all, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Anything ‑- anyone else?  Ms. McKenzie, would you like an opportunity to discuss ‑-



MS. CATLER:  Excuse me.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, excuse me.  Oh, I'm sorry.  I didn't see you.



BY MS. CATLER:


Q
Yes.  One just follow-up to Mr. Mays' colloquy with the witness there, where witness Wilson opined that he thought they would probably continue to get free change of address service.  I wanted to know did you base your opinion in any way on what Capital One is currently paying their vendor to go and deal with all of these hard copy returns and input the data, update the database, when you said that they probably would rather have the free returns rather than go and pay 20 cents to get the information directly from the Postal Service electronically?


A
The basis for my opinion was that Capital One has not to date opted to come to the Postal Service and participate in ACS, of which there are service features available.  And so I would not anticipate that in the absence of this NSA that they would change that position.


Q
Isn't it true that if they were to participate in ACS now, the piece, even if it were subject to a proper forwarding order within the first 12 months, would not be forwarded.  They would just get the electronic information, whereas under option two, which you intend to implement in January, they will get not only the electronic information, but also the piece forwarded.  Does that change your opinion any?


A
If I understand the basis of your question, there are current service options that Capital One can avail themselves of to have their mail pieces forwarded as well as have mail pieces returned, specifically address service requested.  And so based upon the fact that in the presence of the existing conditions they have not chosen to participate in ACS, I would not anticipate that they would choose to participate in ACS in the future.



MS. CATLER:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Ms. McKenzie, would you like an opportunity to discuss the need for redirect?



MS. McKENZIE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ten minutes okay?



MS. McKENZIE:  Ten minutes is fine.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Recess)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie.



MS. McKENZIE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service has one question for witness Wilson on redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Proceed.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. McKENZIE:


Q
Witness Wilson, I'd like to refer you to OCA T4-28.  It's a question that you answered orally for Mr. Costich.


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have that in front of you?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Part B of that question asks you to rank in terms of what was the most effective the ‑- I'll read the whole question.  "Please rank from most effective to least effective the following options for complying with move update requirement for first class mail."



I'd like you to add one ranking in there, and that would be Capital One's after the NSA has been implemented, in terms of where they will be doing NCOA matching and they'll be doing ACS.  How would you then rank that in terms of most effective?


A
As I attempted to describe earlier, that I would consider that to be the optimal solution because it provides both a premailing function that reduces mail before it enters the mail stream, as well as an effective means for capturing the information flow upon the detection of a UAA mail piece.  And when it's coupled with the NSA requirement that the information be updated within two business days, in essence providing some certainty that the corrections are applied, I would consider that to be the most optimal.


Q
Most optimal as compared to other first class mailers?


A
Any standalone single function and what I know typically to be practices of most major mailers in first class who typically elect one or the other.  I am not aware specifically of mailers who are performing both concurrently.



MS. McKENZIE:  Thank you.  That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Goldway has a question.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  It seems to me when the representative from Capital One spoke to us, he indicated that the change of address would be considered, but they would not necessarily purge somebody from a list because they had gotten this information.  So if that's the case, if you have somebody who uses this information but does not purge all the names given to it, is it still the optimum?  Is it still the most efficient?



THE WITNESS:  Commissioner Goldway, my recollection of that response was that Capital One indicated that they never throw away a name and address set, but that when they were provided a new address, they would in fact utilize that new address for future mailings.  So it's on that basis the ‑-



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But would they continue to use the old address as well?  That was my impression.



THE WITNESS:  No.  I believe I drew a different impression from that, that they would no longer mail to the old address.  It would be somewhat counterproductive, knowing that the customer is no longer at that address to continue mailing to that address.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Well, I think you might want to reread that testimony.  Thank you.  At least we have raised the concern about this issue more clearly.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Wilson, there are no further questions.  That concludes your testimony here today, and I would like to thank you for your appearance and for your contribution to our record.  And I especially would like to thank you for your clear and complete testimony here today.  We appreciate that, and I thank you, and you are excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.



(Witness excused)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That concludes today's hearings.  We will reconvene tomorrow at 1:00 p.m.  That's tomorrow afternoon at 1:00 p.m., to receive testimony from witness Michael Plunkett.  Thank you, and good evening.



(Whereupon, at 3:41 p.m., the hearing in the above-entitled matter was adjourned until Thursday, December 5, 2002, at 1:00 p.m.)
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